

Contents

PRESIDENT'S REPORT	4
CLUB CAPTAIN'S REPORT	14
VICE CLUB CAPTAIN'S REPORT	18
CHIEF INSTRUCTOR REPORT	20
LIFE SAVING OPERATIONS	21
FACILITIES REPORT	23
SURF SPORTS	25
MEMBERS & CLUB LIFE	32
JUNIORS AND YOUTH	42
RECOGNITION & STATISTICS	50
NEW AWARDS	62
PATROL HOURS	67
MEMBERSHIP STATISTICS	74
LIST OF MEMBERS	74
SPONSORS	86
FINANCIAL REPORTS	87

President's Report

What a season we've had!

This year at Point Leo SLSC has been nothing short of inspiring. As we look back, we can see how the dedication, energy, and care of our members have shaped another incredible chapter in the Club's story.

Our purpose — to foster a safe and healthy coastal environment through inclusive development and deep community connection — has continued to guide all that we do. From patrols and lifesaving education to the energy of our Junior and Surf Sport programs, the strength of our Boaties, and the enduring spirit of our Bobbas, we've seen our values of respect, safety, teamwork, community, and inclusiveness come to life.

This season, we've not only upheld our commitment to beach safety, we have also grown stronger as a community. Our members continue to embody the heart of Point Leo, supporting each other and the wider public with generosity and passion.

Thank you to every one of you for everything you've brought to the Club this season. It's your dedication that makes Point Leo SLSC such a special place.

Lifesaving Training and Education

Our season kicked off with lifesaving training, setting a strong foundation for the months ahead. Under the guidance of our Chief Instructor, Brittany Morgenthaler, a dedicated team of trainers delivered courses — SRC, Bronze Medallion, First Aid, Silver Medallion Patrol Captain, IRB Crew and Driver, Side By Side Vehicle (SSV) Operator and ART — alongside thorough Skills Maintenance sessions. Their commitment ensured our members remained confident, capable, and ready for patrol.

A special thank you to Andrew Gibson and Jane Starr for their leadership of the wellsupported Adult Bronze Course. It was a fantastic opportunity for newer members, and some returning ones, to build their surf lifesaving skills in a supportive environment.

It's been particularly inspiring to watch the enthusiasm of our new



Training on the IRB Course

SRCs as they stepped into their first season of patrols and water safety. Their energy and willingness to get involved have been a real highlight. Our young Bronze Medallion holders also displayed great maturity and commitment, embracing their responsibilities with impressive professionalism.

Patrols

Patrols ran smoothly and consistently throughout the season, a testament to the leadership of Club Captain Liam Whitehouse and Vice Club Captain Nat Clarke. Their guidance ensured that the Patrol Captains and their teams were well-supported and ready to meet the demands of the beach each weekend.

We're incredibly grateful to all our Patrol Leaders for the time, energy, and care they bring to their roles.

The commitment of our patrollers to maintaining a safe beach environment, and doing so with warmth and professionalism, continues to define the character of Point Leo SLSC. I've had the chance to spend time with many of our active patrolling members this season, and I've been consistently impressed by the way you show up for the Club, for each other, and for the broader community.

High patrol attendance across the summer reflects our shared dedication to safety, and it's been heartening to see members of all ages carrying out their duties with skill and composure. Whether managing first aid responses, supporting water safety, or simply offering a friendly face to beachgoers, you've represented the Club with pride.

On Saturday 5 January, we proudly hosted our annual Pink Patrol, a celebration of the invaluable contributions of women and girls in lifesaving. The event featured a wonderful morning high tea, providing an opportunity to reflect on the progress we've made and the strength of the female leaders within our club.

It was an honour to speak alongside Simone Munro, former Club Captain, Chief Instructor, Hall of Fame inductee, and Life Member, as we acknowledged the trailblazers who have shaped Point Leo SLSC and inspired future generations.



Patrolling the water's edge at Point

Leo Beach

Thank you to Nat Clarke, Brittany Morgenthaler, Zali Cargill and Kaitlin Russell for their thoughtful planning and support of this meaningful occasion.

Point Leo SLSC also proudly hosted its annual Pride Patrol — an event dedicated to celebrating diversity and promoting inclusion within both our club and the broader lifesaving community. Held on 8th February this year's Pride Patrol saw a strong turnout and increased visibility, further strengthening our message of acceptance and support.

Thank you to Liam Whitehouse for his leadership and dedication in organising this important initiative. Pride Patrol continues to play a vital role in fostering a culture of inclusivity, visibility, and respect at Point Leo. We extend our heartfelt thanks to all patrollers who participated and helped demonstrate our club's ongoing commitment to embracing and celebrating the LGBTQIA+ community.

Swim Classic

This year's Boxing Day Point Leo Swim Classic presented a unique challenge, with extreme fire-risk conditions prompting a swift and strategic response. Under the leadership of Chris Oldham, the event team made the timely decision to reschedule the swim to an earlier time slot — a significant undertaking managed with dedication and care over Christmas Eve and Christmas Day.

Thanks to the efforts of our club members, the event ran smoothly and safely. We extend our sincere thanks to all those who contributed their time and energy, as well as to our valued sponsors: the Community Bank Balnarring & District Bendigo Bank, Vantage Fuel, and Bowser Bean. Special thanks also go to Haydn Tierney for coordinating and generously donating the much sought after volunteer shirts.

The revised schedule was well received by both participants and volunteers, with the earlier start providing more favourable conditions and a smoother event experience overall. This successful adaptation is a testament to the Club's responsiveness, forward planning, and ongoing commitment to delivering high-quality community events.



On the start line at the 2024 Boxing Day Swim Classic

Juniors

The Junior Surf Lifesaving Program (JSLP) commenced on Saturday 28 December under ideal weather conditions, with an outstanding turnout of 493 Nippers, and an initial group of 5 Starfish Nippers, which later grew to 8. The sight of hundreds of orange hats across the beach continues to be a hallmark of the season.

Thank you to the Junior Coordinator Tarena Murray and the Junior Sub-Committee for delivering a well-organised and engaging program. Their leadership and commitment ensured a smooth and enjoyable experience for all involved. I also acknowledge Andrew Welsh and Chris Oldham for their invaluable work in managing setup and pack-down and IRB duties throughout the season.

A special mention must go to Mark "Hoppo" Hopkinson — affectionately known as the "Sausage King" by our Nippers — his coordination of the ever-popular BBQ and securing ongoing support from club members have been instrumental in maintaining this much-loved tradition.

The Starfish Nippers program once again stood out as a shining example of inclusion and accessibility. Thank you to Jane and Mike Starr for their ongoing leadership of this important initiative, and all club members who have supported the program with warmth and enthusiasm.

The Junior Surf Sports Program (JSSP) served as an extension of the JSLP and Sunday Sessions, offering Nippers an advanced level of training. This program continued to evolve with inclusivity at its core, thanks to the dedication of volunteers. I am grateful to all the parents involved in the JSSP for their unwavering dedication, passion, and expertise in providing Juniors with opportunities to enhance their skills, foster team spirit, and develop respect and camaraderie.

It's important to recognise that all our Junior Programs thrived because of the incredible contributions of parents and club member volunteers. Your commitment to delivering high-quality programs was truly commendable, and I am grateful for your ongoing support and dedication.

Cadets

The Cadet Program, known as the Lion's Den, once again ran this season. Designed to foster leadership, surf lifesaving skills, and club engagement among our younger members transitioning from being a Nipper, the program provided an excellent platform for development, teamwork, and fun. Thank you to Liz Clancy for her coordination of the program.

Participants showed impressive commitment throughout the season, particularly in their involvement in water safety and on patrols. Their enthusiasm, reliability, and willingness to contribute highlighted the growing strength of our future leaders. The Lion's Den continues to be a vital pathway for youth engagement and development at Point Leo SLSC, and we are proud of all who took part.



Point Leo Nipper competing in the belt and reel race Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships

Youth, Seniors and Masters Surf Sports

The Point Leo Gold was a highlight on our calendar, bringing together members from across the Club in a fun and inclusive day of participation. It perfectly captured the spirit of having a go, regardless of age or ability, and reinforced the strength of our club community.

The Victorian Masters Championships in Lorne once again delivered a fantastic mix of competition and camaraderie. Congratulations to coach Jon Ford and the team on securing an impressive fifth consecutive title — an outstanding achievement that reflects dedication, preparation, and team unity.

At the Victorian Youth Senior Lifesaving Championships in Warrnambool, the determination and passion of our Youth and Senior athletes were on full display. Whether chasing podium finishes or personal milestones, every competitor brought energy and enthusiasm, making it a joy to support from the sidelines. I was also fortunate to witness some of the inspiring performances of our Youth, Senior and Master competitors at Aussies at North Kirra, Qld. The commitment and team spirit were evident at every turn.

Time and again, I'm reminded how fortunate we are to be part of a club that values respect, teamwork, and inclusion. At Point Leo SLSC, our competitors, coaches, officials, parents, and supporters continue to show what makes Point Leo SLSC so special.

Surfboats

The Surfboat section ('Boaties') has had an outstanding season — marked by both impressive results and the usual challenges that come with such a demanding discipline. Thank you to Anthony (Ant) Williams for his incredible contribution to the Boaties. His commitment to developing and leading the Surfboat section has been a driving force behind its continued growth, and I am sincerely grateful for his leadership.

The spirit and camaraderie among our Boaties was unmistakable, making it a real pleasure to support and watch them in action. This season saw the exciting addition of four new crews joining Point Leo SLSC, bringing fresh energy and enthusiasm to the section. A very warm welcome to all our new boat rowers — it's fantastic to have you on board. With these additions, we had an impressive seven crews representing Point Leo at Aussies, achieving some fantastic results.



The Point Leo Mimosas

Pool Lifesaving

Pool lifesaving continues to grow at Point Leo, with strong participation across both junior and senior levels. It's a fantastic way for members to stay engaged during the off-season, while building confidence, honing skills, and developing teamwork. With great results at carnivals, our athletes are proving their strength in this discipline. Pool lifesaving challenges participants to go beyond traditional swimming — testing rescue skills, precision, and strategy in a controlled environment, and adding a valuable dimension to their lifesaving journey.

Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships

We were proud to host the Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships at Point Leo from February 21st to 23rd – a major event for our club and an outstanding success. The entire Point Leo SLSC community came together to deliver a seamless and memorable experience for competitors, officials, and spectators.

Thank you to Andrew Welsh for his exceptional leadership as Carnival Director, and to Chris Oldham for his crucial work in risk and event management. Many others contributed significantly across all aspects of the event – from preparation and logistics to support across the three days of competition. Your hard work and commitment were invaluable. The event was executed to a high standard – from smooth parking and impressive beach set-ups to a memorable opening ceremony, fabulous catering, and great pack up.

Feedback from LSV, attending officials, and families was overwhelmingly positive. The carnival showcased the very best of Point Leo SLSC – teamwork, dedication, and community spirit. Thank you to everyone who played a part.

Honorary Life Membership

Becoming an Honorary Life Member is one of the highest accolades Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club can bestow. This honour recognises members who have made a distinguished and exceptional contribution to the Club over many years. In August 2024, we were proud to welcome two outstanding individuals to this esteemed group: Tarena Murray and Anthony Williams.

Both Tarena and Anthony have demonstrated unwavering commitment and service to Point Leo SLSC, making them truly worthy recipients of this prestigious recognition.

LSV Awards of Excellence

We also take great pride in acknowledging our members who were finalists in the 2023-2024 Life Saving Victoria Awards of Excellence:

- Milla Clark Athlete of the Year (14/15 Years)
- Angus Boyd Bell Junior Lifesaver of the Year (14–17 Years)
- Cath McCraith and Andrew Welsh Nipper Volunteer of the Year
- Kim Williams Administrator of the Year
- Kylie Clark Official of the Year
- Jane Starr Nipper Program of the Year (Starfish Program)

A special congratulations goes to Milla Clark and Kylie Clark, who were both named winners in their respective categories — an incredible achievement and a proud moment for the entire Point Leo community. What a phenomenal effort from this inspiring mother-daughter duo!

Australian Representation

We also extend our congratulations to Milla Clarke, who was selected to represent Australia as part of the Australian Pool Lifesaving Team for the Commonwealth Pool Lifesaving Championships in Wales, July 2025. This is an extraordinary accomplishment and a testament to Milla's skill, dedication, and hard work.

Gary Tierney Foundation Fellowship Evening

On January 3rd, we were proud to host the 2025 Gary Tierney Foundation Fellowship Induction Night at the Club — a special occasion that celebrates emerging leadership within our community. The Gary Tierney Foundation (GTF) recognises individuals who have made meaningful contributions to Point Leo SLSC, while encouraging their continued growth as leaders.

The event drew a fantastic cross-section of our club community, with Life Members, GTF board members, past and present fellowship recipients, their families, and club

representatives all in attendance. It was a wonderful night of reflection, recognition, and connection.

Congratulations to Zali Cargill, Kate Brooks and Nat Clarke, this year's fellowship recipients. Their commitment to the Club and leadership potential were clearly evident, and we look forward to seeing their continued contributions in the seasons ahead.

A heartfelt thank you to the Tierney family and the Foundation for their ongoing investment in the future of our club. To all fellowship recipients — past and present — thank you for inspiring those around you.

Uniform Shop

The uniform shop continued to impress with another season of enticing merchandise that had our club members eager to make purchases! Kudos to Sandra Williams and Mel McPherson for their brilliant designs and seamless operations, and to Kim Williams for all her support.



Sandra Williams in the Uniform Shop

70 years of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club

Over seven decades, so much has happened — countless patrols, carnivals, rescues, friendships, and memories made on our beloved stretch of beach. This anniversary marked more than just a number; it celebrated the passion, commitment, and community spirit that have defined Point Leo since its beginnings. We celebrated with two main events during the season.

First was our 70th Anniversary Family Fun Night on Tuesday, January 7th. The night was extraordinary with almost 450 people attending. It was an evening filled with food, games, music, and joy. Huge thanks to Sandra Williams, Kim Williams, and the organising team for making it unforgettable.

Then on Friday 12th April, we gathered at The Epicurean to honour this incredible milestone — and what a celebration it was. With fabulous food, heartfelt speeches, and wonderful company, the evening was a joyful reflection of our club's rich history and vibrant community. We wrapped it up on a high with plenty of fun on the dance floor!

A huge thank you to everyone who joined us. It was a fantastic mix of old and new members, with every part of the Club represented — from Bobbas and long-serving legends to the younger generation who began their journey at Point Leo as Nippers. It truly showcased the depth and diversity of the Point Leo family. Thank you to our

sponsors in attendance. Thank you also to Sandra Williams, Simone Munro and Kim Williams for organising the event.

Here's to the next 70 years!

Acknowledging Our Valued Sponsors

We extend our heartfelt thanks to all of our generous sponsors for their ongoing support of Point Leo SLSC. Your contributions play a vital role in helping us deliver our lifesaving services, programs, and community initiatives.

We are especially grateful to Vantage Fuels, Bowser Bean Café, Gant, Millar-Merrigan and Absolute Surveying. Your commitment to our club is sincerely appreciated, and we encourage our members to support these businesses in return, as they support us.

A special thank you goes to the Community Bank Balnarring & District Bendigo Bank. Your longstanding partnership continues to be invaluable, and we encourage our members to consider you for their banking needs.

We are also pleased to welcome two new sponsors to the Point Leo SLSC family: Homes & Acreage and Grill'd. We're excited about the opportunities ahead and look forward to building strong, collaborative relationships that benefit both our club and the wider community.

To all our sponsors—thank you. Your support helps us thrive, grow, and continue to deliver on our mission. Together, we're achieving great things.

Finally

As we bring this season to a close, I want to express my sincere thanks to our dedicated committee. Their commitment, professionalism, and tireless work behind the scenes are the foundation of our club's continued success. We are fortunate to have such a diverse and capable team, each bringing their own experience and perspective, all united by a shared passion for Point Leo SLSC.

To the Executive Committee — thank you for your ongoing support, wise counsel, and the additional time you invest in guiding the Club forward. Your leadership across the Club's many portfolios is crucial to ensuring everything runs smoothly and effectively.

Finally, to every club member—thank you for the part you've played this season. It is your collective energy, commitment, and care that make Point Leo SLSC such a vibrant and special community.

Julia O'Shaughnessy



Julia O'Shaughnessy and Andrew Gibson

Committee Members 2024-2025

Role	Name
President	Julia O'Shaughnessy
Senior Vice-President	Andrew Gibson
Treasurer/ Registrar	Kim Williams
Secretary	John Gallagher
Club Captain	Liam Whitehouse
Chief Instructor	Brittany Morgenthaler
Vice-Captain (Patrols)	Nat Clarke
Vice-President Communications	Kylie Clark
Vice-President Youth Development	Vacant
Vice-President Grants	Tamara Brawn
Vice-President Fundraising and Sponsorships	Simon Merrigan
Vice-President Bobbas	Marc Aliotti
IRB Co-ordinator	Chris Oldham
Gear Steward	Andrew Welsh
Head Coach	Jon Ford
Team Manager (Seniors)	Nick Ford
Athlete's Representative	Myles Irwin
JLSP (Nipper) Co-ordinator	Tarena Murray

JLSP (Nipper) Representative	Gabby Ackland	
Team Manager (Juniors)	Renee Watt	
Vice-President Juniors	Erin Van Delft	
General Committee Member 1	Georgia Cassell-Ashton	
General Committee Member 2	Anthony Williams	
General Committee Member 3	Dianne Summers	
General Committee Member 4	Romy Lipszyc	
VP Member Development	Sarah-Jo Mason	
Vice-President Lifesaving Services	Bridget Barnes	
Vice-President Facilities	Andrew Gibson	

Club Captain's Report

What an incredible season we've had at Point Leo SLSC! The 2024–2025 season has been nothing short of fun, energising, and deeply rewarding. Our community has once again come alive with the passion, dedication, and camaraderie that defines the Point Leo spirit.

It has been an absolute privilege to serve as Club Captain this season. From the first patrol in November to the final events in April, every moment has reflected the enthusiasm and commitment of our volunteers. It's the people that make this club what it is, and this season has proven that we're in great hands for the future.

Patrols

Patrols were once again at the heart of our operations, and it's been inspiring to see the consistency and professionalism of our teams across the season. Whether it was a calm weekday watch or a bustling long weekend patrol, our members have delivered outstanding service to the public.

We welcomed some new Patrol Captains and Vice Patrol Captains this year who brought fresh energy and ideas to their teams. It was also fantastic to see returning leaders continue to grow in their roles.

This season, we recorded an increase in both our beach attendance and major first aid cases, reflective of the warmer and drier summer. Our members responded to these challenges with maturity and reliability, demonstrating a strong sense of duty and capability.

Patrollers of all ages showed leadership, confidence, and a welcoming attitude toward the public. It's been particularly special to watch younger members step into water safety and patrol roles with such enthusiasm. Their presence not only strengthens our roster but sets a positive tone for the next generation of lifesavers.

Thank you to Nathaniel Clarke for his unwavering support, and to all Patrol Captains and Vice Patrol Captains for steering their teams with excellence throughout the season.



The Legends on patrol

Lifesaving Training and Education

Our training program continues to thrive thanks to the dedication of our instructors and the drive of our members. The season kicked off with the Surf Rescue Certificate (SRC) and Bronze Medallion courses, both of which were incredibly successful.

Under the leadership of Brittany Morgenthaler, the trainers ran a full calendar of courses, including Surf Rescue Certificate, Bronze Medallion, IRB Crew and Driver, First Aid, Advance Resuscitation Techniques, SSV Operator Certificate, Silver Medallion Patrol Captain, and Skills Maintenance sessions. These programs not only equipped members with essential lifesaving skills but also built confidence, teamwork, and community.

The Bronze and SRC courses remained key highlights of the season. Their fun atmosphere gave participants the opportunity to build strong friendships, gain real-life skills, and become active members of the patrol teams. The parent supervised camping for the duration of the Bronze course was well-received and added to the sense of team spirit.

Thank you to everyone who volunteered their time to train, assess, or support these courses. Your commitment ensures that Point Leo SLSC remains at the forefront of lifesaving excellence.

Pink Patrol and Pride Patrol

It was an honour to once again be a part of our signature Pink Patrol and Pride Patrol this season.

This year's Pink Patrol brought together an incredible group of female members from across the Club, from patrollers and emerging leaders to long-standing members, all standing united in the celebration of women in lifesaving. The day not only

highlighted the contributions of our female members but also served as an inspiration to the next generation. The energy and positivity on the beach were unmistakable, and it was a powerful reminder of the impact visible leadership can have.

Our Pride Patrol was once again a highlight, reinforcing Point Leo's ongoing commitment to welcoming and supporting LGBTQIA+ members and allies. It drew strong member participation and helped create greater visibility for diversity and inclusion in lifesaving. It's moments like this that show how culture is lived through action.



The Legends on patrol with the Pride Board

Thank you to all members who attended these special events, and to those who helped with the organisation, including Kim Williams, Brittany Morgenthaler and Nathaniel Clarke for their leadership in making these events so memorable and meaningful.

Club Events and Community

The 2024–2025 season was packed with vibrant events that brought our members, families, and wider community together in classic Point Leo style. These occasions not only provide fun and connection but are vital to sustaining the inclusive and welcoming culture we value so deeply.

The Boxing Day Swim Classic went ahead this season under clear skies and ideal conditions. The beach was buzzing with excitement as competitors, spectators, and volunteers came together to deliver another seamless and successful event. It was particularly special to see so many newly qualified SRCs and



Liam Whitehouse, Romy Lipszyc, Brittany Morgenthaler and Andrew Callaghan Swim Classic 2024

Bronzies stepping straight into water safety roles, proudly representing the Club. Thank you to Chris Oldham and the organising team for their exceptional preparation and execution, and to all volunteers who gave their time over the busy holiday period.

A major highlight this season was Point Leo SLSC's role as host of the Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships. With perfect weather and thousands lining the beach, the event showcased our club's ability to deliver a top-tier carnival. The scale of the weekend was matched only by the spirit and dedication of our members, who turned up in force to help. From logistics and set-up to water safety and first aid, the teamwork and care on display were outstanding. Special thanks to Andrew Welsh for his leadership and coordination, your hard work made the event a triumph. The success of the Championships not only demonstrated our operational strength but firmly established Point Leo as a club with a powerful community and a deep commitment to the future of lifesaving.

Whether behind the barbecue, launching IRBs, driving the ATVs or cheering from the sidelines, these events once again reminded us of the energy, heart, and capability of the Point Leo family. Thank you to everyone who made them so memorable.

Juniors and Youth

The Junior Surf Lifesaving Program (JSLP) was once again a major highlight of the summer. With large numbers on the sand and in the water, the orange caps were a stunning reminder of the future of lifesaving.

Behind the scenes, a dedicated team of Age Group Managers, water safety volunteers, BBQ legends, and coordinators kept the program running smoothly.

The Starfish Nippers program also continued to grow, delivering a welcoming and supportive environment for children with additional needs.

Our youth cohort has shown exceptional maturity this season, taking on new responsibilities, mentoring younger members, and even leading patrol components. The Lion's Den initiative has created a strong pathway for engagement, fun, and leadership.

Surf Sports

This year saw strong Point Leo representation at local, state, and national competitions, including stellar results at States and Aussies across both individual and team events. Whether it was a medal-winning sprint or a personal best in Iron, every effort reflected the values of commitment, courage, and resilience.

A huge thank you to our coaches, team managers, officials, IRB water safety crews, and supporters for your contributions throughout the season. Your work is noticed and appreciated by everyone.

Final Thanks

To every member who wore a red and yellow cap, flipped a sausage, managed Juniors, launched an IRB, or led a patrol - thank you. You make Point Leo SLSC the special place that it is.

A particular thank you to my Vice Club Captain Nathaniel Clarke whose support, wisdom, and lifesaving experience made all the difference this season. I couldn't have done this without you.

It's been a big season with countless memorable moments. As we look ahead to 2025–2026, I am filled with optimism. The strength of our people, programs, and purpose will carry us forward.

Liam Whitehouse

Vice Club Captain's Report

This season our patrols and Patrol Captains did an excellent job of ensuring the safety of the public at Point Leo beach. I commend all our patrollers who took part in the various incidents and rescues carried out. I would like to thank you all for your professionalism and skills that assisted members of the public through a variety of incidents. It was a notable season for major first aids with six occurring while our beach was patrolled. A suspected spinal injury and a severe head injury were efficiently handled by the Legends and Woodchucks patrols, respectively. Just as important, were the actions our patrols took to prevent injury and incident. Our patrol teams recorded 1,779 preventative actions this season assisting to keep our beach and its visitors safe. With beach attendance estimated at 25,005 people during patrolled hours across the season, our patrols made a positive impact on our community.

I would like to thank our Patrol Captains for the 2024-2025 season. Without our Patrol Captains we cannot provide the service we do to our community. I would also like to thank all those members who graciously stepped up and assisted our Patrol Captains when required.

Our Patrol Captains this season were:

- Andrew Gibson and Amy Jones
- Nicholas Woods and Edward (Chuck) Warner
- Mathew Callaghan and Emma May-Konning
- Madison Clark and Murphy Clark
- Max Doak, Liam Whitehouse and Riley Mair

With one of our longest seasons (09/11/2024-21/04/2025) and 54 patrols in all, it's no wonder that our patrolling members recorded over 3700 patrolling hours. Eight members recorded over fifty hours this season and two over seventy-five. Thank you all for your contribution to Point Leo SLSC.



Pink Patrol 2025

It was the 70th anniversary of patrols at Point Leo SLSC this season. While women were not able to patrol until 1980, they have played an enormous role in both supporting and delivering patrols across the seventy-year history of Point Leo SLSC. Pink Patrol 2025 celebrated this contribution, inviting our female Life Members, past and present female committee members and patrol leaders to celebrate their contribution to the seventy years of patrols. The day's patrol was captained by Britany Morgenthaler and Murphy Clark with all key lifesaving awards on the day held by women. I would like to thank Bittany Morgenthaler and Kim Williams for their support in delivering this fantastic day.



The Boxing Day Swim Classic was a great success this year with many patrolling members assisting to deliver a spectacular day despite the heat. This year we saw the return of the Rescue Watercraft (RWC) or jet skis to provide water safety for the event. The RWCs were operated by Zali Cargill (left), Rhys Cole, and myself, and were crewed by newly qualified Bronzies. This service helped to provide more water safety to the event and highlight the opportunities

available in lifesaving. A special thankyou goes to our newly qualified Surf Rescue Certificate (SRC) and Bronze Medallion holders who provided water safety. In addition, I would like to thank to Chris Oldham for his organisation of the event.

Patrol Statistics

Beach Statistics	Patrol Hours	Preventative Actions	Major First Aids
25,005	3708.76 hours	1,779	6
Minor First Aids	Water Safety Hours	Rescues	
22	2694.17 hours	0	

Nat Clarke

Chief Instructor Report

The 2024-2025 season has been an exciting and productive time for training and education at our club. I am proud to reflect on the achievements of our members, the successful rollout of new processes and the continued development of our training capabilities.

This season, a total of 272 members held their Bronze Medallion, including 52 who achieved the award for the first time. We have 53 members qualified as IRB Crew, 31 members hold the Silver Medallion IRB Driver award, and 20 members hold the Advanced Resuscitation Techniques (ART) qualification. Additionally, 39 members achieved their Surf Rescue Certificate (SRC), 8 members successfully completed the Silver Medallion Patrol Captain's Course, 9 members qualified as new IRB Crew, and 2 members completed their IRB Driver training for the first time. Each of these achievements strengthens our patrols and reinforces the Club's high standards of safety and competency.



IRB Drivers and Crew Briefing

A key milestone this season was the successful implementation of LSV's online Skills Maintenance process. This initiative marked a significant step forward in modernising our training delivery. The response from members has been overwhelmingly positive, with the process proving to be efficient and well received. We conducted multiple sessions throughout the season to ensure that members remained current and compliant with their qualifications.

We also welcomed new trainers into our education team, further strengthening our ability to deliver high quality training and fostering new pathways for leadership within the Club. It was wonderful for me to be able to mentor these new trainers and

assessors. Their passion and commitment have already had a noticeable impact and we look forward to supporting their continued development.



Surf Education Session being led by new Trainee Trainers

This season also saw an investment in new training equipment, which significantly enhanced the learning experience for our members. These upgrades enabled us to deliver more effective and realistic training scenarios, ultimately improving our preparedness for real life emergencies.

I extend my thanks to all trainers, assessors and facilitators who contributed to the training and assessment of our education programs. We look forward to building on these achievements in the coming season.

Brittany Morgenthaler

Life Saving Operations

First Aid Report

In the 2024-2025 patrolling season, our first aid providers put in another stellar year of efforts to keep patrons safe on the beach. Thank you to all of the Bronze, First Aid and ART trained club members who provided first aid support during our regular Junior Surf Lifesaving Program and patrols, and thank you to those who went above and beyond servicing the Boxing Day Swim Classic and the three day Junior Surf Lifesaving Championships. Overseen by Nat Clarke in the Vice Club Captain role, our patrollers responded to 22 minor and 6 major first aids over the summer. A testament to their ability to take preventative measures and respond when required. I encourage you to keep an eye out for communications from the Club or LSV regarding upcoming first aid courses if you are eager to get involved.

Georgia Cassell-Ashton

IRB Report

Once again, we have had a very busy year in the IRB section. In addition to our usual support to the Nippers program, Boxing Day Swim and Point Leo Gold, we

have continued to have obligations to provide IRB drivers and crew for water safety at Senior and Junior carnivals. A huge thank you goes to the members who fulfilled the Club's water safety obligations at carnivals this season:

Steve Northcote Nick Ford Cooper Lowden Jason Romari Andrew O'Hara Kate Brookes **Chuck Warner** Ash Shanks Bryce Appleton Nathan Miller Andrew Welsh **Chris Watt** Mick Treadwell Nick Richardson Simon Merrigan Luke Treadwell Zali Cargill Noah Connell Bella Gluskie Darius Alekna Liam Whitehouse Myles Irwin Britt Morgenthaler

Most of the members mentioned above that drove or crewed IRBs at carnivals this season had no connection to the carnivals, other than the love and support of our club. Accordingly, I ask that competitors and parents of competitors take the time to thank those members that gave their time to support your carnivals when you see them around the Club. Without their support and sacrifice, these carnivals may not have run due to insufficient water safety resources.

Thanks also to Jon Ford for his efforts in arranging swaps for IRB duties at carnivals with his contacts at Torquay and Portsea when we did not have the people available or the logistics of attending the carnival were too difficult.

From a Nippers program support perspective, I was very fortunate again this year to have Noah Connell as a crew as well as Joseph Connell to assist with setup and pack up. Thank you as well to Simon Merrigan and Cooper Lowden for manning IRBs during the Nipper program.

As usual we had excellent support from the Woodchucks patrol in providing the bulk of IRB drivers and crew for the Boxing Day Swim. We were also very lucky to have Rhys Cole, Zali Cargill and Nat Clarke to operate LSV jet skis in a fine complement to our strong IRB contingent.

Patrol support was once again challenging. Thank you to those IRB drivers and crew that answered the call from Nat when patrol IRB numbers were looking bleak.

I am very grateful to Nat Clarke, Britt Morgenthaler and Zali Cargill who have led IRB crew and driver training this season. The IRB courses have topped up our crew and driver numbers which has been great for patrol coverage. There will be more courses in the off season and early next season. I encourage all Bronze Medallion holders to consider getting their IRB qualifications, especially if you would like to assist at carnivals or are going to be at carnivals supporting a family member or the Club next season.

I once again encourage Nipper parents to consider undertaking IRB training. There has been a real focus on providing officials and set up and pack up crews for carnivals. These are all important roles, but so is water safety. The benefit of IRB



Training on the IRB Course

duty at a carnival is that it is generally a shorter time commitment than being an official and you have more control over your time once your shift is complete. I am more than happy to speak to any parents that are interested. We will be holding 'come and try' sessions in the IRBs for Nipper parents that hold their Bronze Medallions during the requal period early next season.

I am very grateful for the support I receive in the boat shed from Andrew Welsh, Andrew Gibson, Nick Clarke, Chuck Warner and Nick Woods. Thank you for your time, assistance and advice gentlemen.

Thank you to all IRB volunteers this season, your help in making this season great was very much appreciated. I look forward to seeing everyone next season.

Chris Oldham

Facilities Report

Our Clubhouse continues to be in good order, with a few improvements. The Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships were held at Point Leo, which necessitated considerable improvements and maintenance issues being brought forward. Carpets were cleaned, walls and ceilings painted, timber decks cleaned and re-painted. Some additional furniture was bought. The outside grounds were generally spruced up. The Gear Shed was tidied, new shelves installed, and redundant craft and equipment were removed.

Beach Track

Unlike last season, we had no 'washouts' of the track, so getting our lifesaving gear to the beach was not as impacted as previous seasons. We have continued reinforcing the track with wood mulch, which assisted with the problem of bogging vehicles.

Carpark

We have installed an automatic gate at the new entry point to the Club carpark to ensure access to Patrolling members and Emergency services. Plans and costings are currently being undertaken to facilitate the redevelopment of this zone.

Recycling

We have had some success this season with segregating glass, plastic and aluminium containers from the waste stream. Far too many containers still go out in waste and we need members to become more diligent in recycling. The Club has earned a couple of hundred dollars from the Deposit scheme.

Showers

The outside showers built by members of the Surfboat section have been successful beyond expectations. Most showers this season were taken outside, relieving congestion in the showers and change area and greatly reducing sand in the showers and sandy tracks through carpeted areas.

Water Usage

There were three instances of excess water usage. Twice the inside showers continued to run after use and once the kitchen dishwasher was turned on without the plug in. On each occasion South East Water advised us after three days that the sewer pump was running continuously and we were able to resolve the problem.

Wheelchair

Our Beach Wheelchair had its busiest season ever. The long, warm summer enabled more people with restricted access to get out and about. The plan for next season is to have the wheelchair accessible outside club hours on a 'self-serve' system.

Disabled Surfing

The Disabled Surfing Association (DSA) took over the beach and Clubhouse on two separate days to run their Surf Day. These days are a great collaboration between the Foreshore, Club and DSA and are welcomed by the 120 disabled surfers who come down.

Our supply of plastics chairs has been dwindling over the years. DSA came to the party, donating 100 plastic chairs to the Club. These should last us for many years.



Andrew Gibson, Facilities Manager

Fire Protection

We had two full fire alarms, necessitating evacuation. Both were false alarms, one triggered by cooking and the other, cause unknown. Our evacuation procedures

worked, but improvement is needed. Technicians serviced our alarm panel at great expense and all fire equipment has been serviced. More work is required.

Thanks

Thank you to Nipper parents, Mark Cleven and David Leahy, who undertook plumbing repairs, Andrew Cromb who built lots of things, Steve Northcote for many odd jobs, the Boaties for the heavy lifting and the tireless Andrew Welsh who is always on call.

Andrew Gibson

Surf Sports

Team Manager's Report

It was another solid season for Surf Sports with an uninterrupted run of LSV carnivals, States and Aussies. There were lots of good results, even with many members of the team out due to injuries.

Over the off season Point Leo put on a solid performance in both the State and National Pool Lifesaving Championships with Milla Clark winning Gold in pretty much all U15 Female events at States and Amy Jones bringing in a Bronze in the Open Super Lifesaver and a Silver in the Open Female 100m Rescue Medley. At the SLSA Nationals Milla went on to win Gold in the 100m U15 Female 100m Mannequin Tow as well as bringing home a bunch of medals from the RLSSA National Championships. Amy Jones also brought home some national medals with a Bronze in the 35-39 Female Mannequin Carry and a bronze in the 35-39 Female Mannequin Tow with Fins.

As usual the surf sports season began with the Victorian Endurance Championships to test our athlete's winter fitness. Some highlights were Milla Clark with a Silver in the 2km Swim, Amy Jones a Silver in the 2km Swim, Erin Van Delft with a Gold in the Masters 4km Board and Silver in the Masters 2km Swim as well as Luca Phillips with a Gold in the U17 4km Run.

After a string of successful carnivals across the season, notably Lorne where we had good numbers and won the Female and Male Taplins as well as the Youth Male Cameron, the Victorian Youth Senior Lifesaving Championships was held at Warrnambool. A large team of 22 competitors (not including the boaties) went down, with others who couldn't compete due to injury coming down to support the team.

As last year, we came 11th overall however this was not a reflection of the quality of team and individual results across the board. Some highlights were a Gold for Oscar Laity in the U14 Beach Flags, a Silver for Milla Clark in the U15 Iron, a Bronze for the U17 women in the Taplin, a Bronze in the Open Men's Taplin, a Silver for Grace Oldham in the U15 Champion Lifesaver and two of the high points of the weekend; a Gold for Harry Atkins in the Open Iron (which he has been chasing for years) and last but certainly not least the Club's first ever Lifesaver Relay Gold! A huge

congratulations to the team. I should express how grateful I am for us to have developed such a great Boat section over the last few years which has allowed us to compete in this event as well as deepening the diversity and culture of the Club.

After some concern about whether Aussies would go ahead due to the large cyclone event Queensland was going through in March, we were given the all clear two weeks before Aussies was due to begin. Numbers were slightly reduced compared to previous years due to injuries and some athletes going through VCE, however the



Haydn Tierney competing in the Surf Race

athletes that entered had a good crack. Of course, the major highlight for everyone was Oscar Laity winning a National Gold in the U14 Beach Flags. Other highlights were Max Alekna narrowly missing out on the U17 Ski semis as a bottom age athlete and Frank Christian obtaining the Gold in the 65-69yrs Surf Race

after beating his long time nemesis – the Masters report will touch on this and other results.

I would like to extend a huge thanks to all who assisted with surf sports this year, specifically those who helped me in my first season as team manager. A huge thanks to Kim Laity for assisting with carnival entries as well as Kim Williams for handling the financial side and supporting with Aussies entries. Everyone who attended as an official, IRB driver/crew, water safety, setup/pack up helper or trailer tower also deserves a huge thanks. These efforts put in by all are what make the season possible and we couldn't do it without each other.

Finally, thank you to Head Coach, Jon Ford, who puts in countless hours on the beach and behind the scenes. If it wasn't for Jon the Surf Sports section would be a very different place.

Nick Ford

Head Coach's Report

It's with immense pride that I present the 2024-2025 Head Coach's Report for the Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club. This season was another chapter of excellence and evolution across all levels of our club's Surf Sports program.

Our teams continue to raise the bar, highlighted by a phenomenal fifth consecutive Victorian Masters Championships win — testament to the enduring strength, camaraderie, and commitment of our Masters' athletes. This consistency based on team spirit serves as great role modelling for surf sports competitors across the club.

A major highlight on the national stage was Oscar Laity's outstanding victory in the U14 Beach Flags at Aussies, Milla Clark's selection to represent Australia in the Commonwealth Pool Lifesaving Championships and Frank Christian's win in the 65-69 yrs Surf Race at Aussies.

Equally thrilling was our Open
Lifesaver Relay Team claiming Gold
at the Victorian Youth Senior
Lifesaving Championships. This
event encapsulates the essence of
surf lifesaving — teamwork,



Oscar Laity competing in Beach Flags

endurance, and lifesaving excellence across all disciplines.

Over the season there were so many amazing individual and team efforts with many competitors having breakout years in terms of training and competition performance.

Our structured weekly schedule, which catered from Juniors (U8+) to Masters (30+), was well attended throughout the season. The Junior Surf Sports Program (JSSP) has been particularly encouraging with strong engagement and skill development. Thanks to our coaching team, comprising of Joris van Delft, Tom Brown, and Darius Alekna, for their passion and dedication.

I extend deep thanks to all competitors, coaches, parents, and volunteers, particularly our officials and IRB helpers. Our community's support is essential for surf sports success. As always, I encourage everyone to stay connected via the Team App for updates and to make the most of the winter program training sessions we will run throughout the year as we lead into season 2025-2026!

Jon Ford

Surf Boat Section Report

What a season for the boat section. From the re-invigoration by Macca in 2018, we have seen consistent growth and performance across all sections of the Club. With the section competition equipment continually upgraded over the past seven years and crew training schedules and techniques following suit, we saw real reward for effort with standout performances throughout the regular Victorian carnivals and high standards of both rowing and sweeping when competing on the big stage (ASRL, States and Aussies).

A big thank-you from all to our wonderful sponsors – Absolute Surveying, GANT, Community Bank Balnarring & District Bendigo Bank and Grill'd. Your support has

allowed our crews to compete locally and interstate and become one of the top performing clubs in Australia.

Special mention to Andrew and Jacqui Mullins, your generous donation of a competition boat during the season, allowed all our crews the opportunity to perform at their best throughout the year. Heartfelt thanks from all at the Club and the section.



Point Leo 'Boaties'

During the regular carnival season we mainly fielded three Senior crews to all carnivals.

- Point Leo Lounge Lizards (Reserve Grade Men's Crew)
- Point Leo Mimosa's (Reserve Grade Women's Crew)
- Point Leo Plato's (Reserve/Open Men's/Masters Crew)

January was a highlight with the Boaties hosting the U14 Nippers and Lions Den groups with some 'ergo' sessions and two Junior ladies' crews on the water. It was great to see the young energy in and around the boat section, with some outstanding young boaties in attendance. A great team effort from all our crews and Davo's outstanding sweeping.

February saw the Victorian Masters Championships at Lorne. Gold for the Point Leo Plato's Men's crew in the 220+ and Gold to the Lounge Lizards Men's crew in the 160+ assisted the Club again being declared the Champion club of this event.

We then progressed through to the ASRL Open (Aust Surf Rowers League) held in Coffs Harbour. With some 9ft+ surf on the beaches the event was moved to the harbour. Semi Final finishes were achieved by both the Plato's in the Masters and the Mimosa's crew in the Reserve Grade Women's section. Great work by and thanks to Higgi and Crombie for the transport.

Next was the Victorian Youth Senior Lifesaving Championships at Warrnambool. The Masters Crew (Plato's) represented the Club in the Open Boat (and competed admirably). Great results were achieved by our two Senior crews – Gold to the Mimosa's Women's crew in the Reserve Grade and Silver to the Lounge Lizards Men's crew in Reserve Grade. The boys were a bit stiff in the final considering they won all the heats and semi-final in the lead up. Along with the rowing events the Mimosa crew also won Gold in the Lifesaver relay (this event includes both boats and surf sports). This was the first Gold medal for Point Leo in this event ever and a massive result that shows the depth of talent across all sections / ages and genders of our club.



Point Leo Edge

The focus then switched to the Aussie Titles (North Kirra). With some great admin work by Kim Williams the Point Leo SLSC and boat section was strengthened with some further inclusions of additional Victorian crews that would have otherwise missed the opportunity to compete.

These crews were touted as among some of the best in Australia and their inclusion in

our team was a real bonus for both the Club and the section. With this influx under the coaching and sweeping prowess of both Geoff Matthews and Barry Hill, we had seven crews competing for Team Leo at the Aussie's:

- Masters Men's 220+ (Platos)
- Masters Women's 180+ (To be Wild) with club Life Member Tamara Brawn competing for Team Leo
- Reserve Grade Men's (Lounge Lizards)
- Reserve Grade Women's (Mimosa's)
- U23 Men's (Windies) Riley Williams (back competing for Team Leo) and Geoff's son Angus in the same crew (3rd generation boaties)
- Open Men (Chops) Geoff Matthews (back competing for Team Leo)
- Open Women's (Edge)

All crews were outstanding, the support throughout the whole section was a real standout to all on the beach. It was clear to everyone that Team Leo was a real presence with fantastic results across all crews.

- Masters Women narrowly missed the final elimination round.
- Masters Platos Semi final 4th in the semi with 3 through to the final.

- Reserve Senior crews Lounge Lizards and Mimosa's were excellent in the heats and got through to the elimination rounds narrowly missing the Quarter finals.
- U23 Men's crew made it through to the Quarter final and narrowly missed the Semi finals some great wave holding by Barry was the highlight.
- Open Women's Edge made it all the way through to the final Semi placing them in the best 9 crews in the country. They narrowly missed the final by 1 place with some excellent rowing. Congratulations on your performance.
- Open Men Chops It was a final appearance for the Open Men finishing a close 4th in the Open A Grade Final. A phenomenal achievement with the last Point Leo men's crew to make a final under the great Ron Murray in 1987 at Scarborough Beach WA (so nearly 40 years). The crew rowed and Geoff swept so well all week and apart from a shore break check at the start were right in the mix for the whole final. A massive thanks to Geoff and the team, it was one of the best exhibitions of surfboat rowing we have seen in a number of years.

A massive thanks to everyone for your support and camaraderie. The Thursday night Aussie dinner (thanks Nick Ford) at the North Kirra Surf club highlighted what a wonderful and inclusive club Point Leo is and what a great competition group we have at Team Leo.

Congratulations to our Boat section award winners this year.

- The Peter Grumbles Ford Award Outstanding Crew of the Year The Point Leo Lounge Lizards
- The Geoff 'Dude' Kinsey award for outstanding contribution to the Boat section - Andrew Cromb
- Coach of the Year Geoff Matthews

Thank you to Crombie, Tamara, Davo, Higgi and Brett for all the training, boat prep, transport and equipment care along with Kim Williams for your admin, Sandra for kitting out all in our outstanding club merch, Geoff and Paula and your teams for the way you blended in with our existing crews and made the 2025 Aussies one of the best in living memory.

I'm sure we'll all look forward to exciting times ahead.

Anthony Williams



Sandra Williams, Anthony Williams and Jan Williams

Masters Report

Wow! Five in '25. Point Leo Masters won the 2025 Victorian Masters Championships for the fifth successive year. Surely this is a Dynasty!

The Victorian Masters Championships at Lorne was a great, fun weekend for our team and a chance to test ourselves against the water and other Victorian clubs.

Through injury and conflicting priorities a few of our 'greats' were missing from the team this year, making the win even more meritorious.

Women are a key strength of Leo Masters. Amy Jones continued her dominance, winning four Gold medals and five medals overall, while Virginia Porter absolutely blitzed her division, winning four Golds and nine medals in total. Two Leo boat crews entered and both won Gold.

This was Pat Hough's first Masters after many years competing in Seniors. His skill and fitness showed through, with a tally of two Gold, two Silver and four Bronze medals.

Leo women were at the fore, winning a total of 29 medals with a team of eleven women.

Amy Jones, Legends patrol VC is a prolific medallist. Competing in Pool, Surf and Endurance, this season alone Amy collected 4 National and 8 Victorian medals.

At Victorian Masters Championships, Virginia Porter collected 9 medals, Diane Summers 8, and Jane Starr 7.

Leo Masters also sent a small team to Aussies on the Gold Coast where the highlight was Frank Christian's win in the 65-69 yrs Surf Race.



Frank Christian

Our Masters team has some life-long lifesavers who have come through the ranks from Nippers or Juniors. The bulk of the team comes from Nipper parents, Adult Bronze graduates who enjoy patrols and love the fitness and friendship benefits of competition.

Head Coach Jon Ford led by example, training the Senior squad and Masters as well. Fun water and beach sessions get us out of bed early on summer mornings and we enjoy a coffee and friendship after.

We encourage Nipper parents to give your kids the best example. Earn your Bronze Medallion

(email pointleo.andrew@gmail.com). How proud will your kids be when they see you patrolling and training with Leo Masters?

Andrew Gibson

Members and Club Life

At the 2024 AGM the Club elected two new Honorary Life Members – Tarena Murray and Anthony Williams. It was fitting for these lifelong friends to be elected together.

Life Member – Tarena Murray

After joining as a Nipper, Tarena gained her Bronze Medallion in 1990, and since then has held multiple lifesaving awards including her Training Officer Certificate and Advanced Resuscitation Certificate.

Since her own children have joined as Nippers Tarena has taken on club roles including Age Manager, Age Manager Mentor, Surf Sports Official, Junior Coordinator and Junior Team Manager.

Tarena has taken on leadership roles since a young age, such as Patrol Captain of an all-female patrol in the 1990s, and pioneered women in surf sports including campaigning with the Club for the inclusion of an all-female 5 person R&R event at the Australian Championships and competing in the introductory years of women's surf boats at state and national level.



Tarena Murray with her family at the 2024 AGM

As a second-generation Life Member of Point Leo, following her father Ron Murray, Tarena is an excellent example of our inclusive family-oriented club, camping on the foreshore from before she started school, to now camping with her own school aged children. Three generations of the family celebrated this honour with Tarena at the AGM.

Life Member – Anthony (Ant) Williams

Another second-generation Life Member, Ant Williams has been running around the Point Leo beach since before he was old enough to join Nippers. As an active patroller since he received his Surf Rescue Certificate and Bronze Medallion, Ant has held a range of lifesaving awards including Training Officer Certificate, IRB Drivers and Advanced Resuscitation Certificate.

Ant has had two stints on the Club committee, as Boat Captain and Vice President in the 90s and more recently as a general committee member providing strategic advice on future plans and fundraising. His work is often behind the scenes where he quietly gets on with solving problems and providing opportunities for club members.

As a competitor Ant has had success as a surf boat rower – winning multiple state titles at all levels of competition and making the Australian Championships Final in the U21 division, and last season in the Masters.

Ant wears his commitment to family, surf boats and the Club on his sleeve and is a true representation of all the Club values to build strong inclusive communities. Over the years he has brought his wife and children into the Club and they joined him at the AGM for his election as a life member.



Anthony Williams with his family at 2024 AGM

Hall of Fame - Haydn Tierney



Haydn Tierney at the 2013 Australian Championships

A truly outstanding achievement — congratulations to Haydn Tierney, who was inducted into the Point Leo Hall of Fame at our 70th Anniversary celebration on the 12th of April 2025.

This prestigious honour is reserved for those who have demonstrated the highest levels of excellence and achievement in Surf Sports, and Haydn's legacy speaks for itself. His outstanding performances over many years of participation in Australian Championship events have earned him 8 medals – 1 Gold, 1 Silver and 6 Bronze. His commitment, consistency, and competitive success have made a lasting impact - not only through results, but through the way he has inspired others around him. Haydn's Hall of Fame recognition is thoroughly deserved, and we couldn't be prouder.

Bobbas Report

This report has been predominantly put together by John Horwood, Club Patron and "bugler" for the Bobba's. Thank you John.

The objective of the Bobbas is to provide a vehicle through which past members of Point Leo SLSC can keep in contact with each other and keep abreast of club day to day matters. The Bobbas was formed in 1968 when original members found that they were drifting away from the club because of family and business priorities and vowed that they would meet regularly and assist the club wherever and whenever possible.

Whilst the Bobbas are all getting a little older, and unfortunately slightly less agile, the Bobbas continue to meet the above objective. Bobbas are scattered throughout Australia from Port Douglas down to Hobart and across to Perth and it is always an occasion to celebrate when Bobbas catch up with each other, as can happen at National Surf carnivals and Club functions.

In the past the Bobbas have held three members lunches at the Kooyong Lawn Tennis Club, and also a Bobbas and Partners lunch at the clubhouse at Point Leo. Because numbers have been dwindling, due to several reasons, it was agreed to only hold two lunches at Kooyong in 2025, and not have the partners lunch. In making this decision, it was recognised that 2025 is the 70th Anniversary of the Club, and that there were celebrations planned, that Bobbas and partners could attend.

In September 2024 the traditional AFL Grand Final lunch was held on the Thursday before the big event, and in early December the Bobbas had a Xmas lunch. Both were reasonably attended but usual numbers a little lower. The highlight of these lunches is always the opportunity for catching up with Point Leo club mates who shared patrols on the beach at Point Leo, and in many cases were team mates at carnivals held on beaches throughout Australia.

At the Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships held, very successfully, at Point Leo in February this year, Bobbas and partners helped out wherever and whenever requested. On the beach, setting up and packing up, car and trailer parking, and working on BBQ's.

On 12th April, the Club held a 70th Anniversary celebration in Red Hill and quite a few Bobbas attended and had a great night, mixing it with club active members and Nipper parents. Understandably, a number of Bobbas and partners who reside in the Melbourne area did not make it to Red Hill because of location and night-time driving difficulties.

The first Bobbas luncheon for 2025 was held at Kooyong in June and it had been agreed that all attending would recall some of the early memories of that first seventy years. Two members of the first bronze squad, Claus Newhouse and Don Roberts, recalled arriving at Point Leo following an invitation from co-founder Alan Forster, noting that they arrived as instructed and there was "nothing there". The first members then got on with building the original clubhouse that was destroyed by an arsonist's fire in 1974.



Claus and Don, Bobbas who were part of Leo's first Bronze Squad (November 1955)

There were plenty of memories tossed around – R&R when you had to pick a marble out of the bag to determine your spot, 1985 Aussies, held at Point Leo when Clayton McDonald made the Iron Man final aided and abetted by Dawn Fraser, Eddie Kidd's Junior R&R at the 1964 Aussies at Collaroy, Blab Waters and Ian Knight's success with the Junior R&R at Kurrawa in the nineties, and many more.

Ant Williams attended and gave us a very good run down on how the Club, particularly the boat section, are going now and his vision for the future for Point Leo SLSC and surf lifesaving overall.



Ant Williams updating club news at a recent Bobbas luncheon Kooyong LTC

Many Bobbas donate regularly to the Club and to the Gary Tierney Foundation for which everyone involved is very grateful and hopefully this will continue into the future.

There are roughly 70 Bobbas on the emailing list, a lot of them are now getting on in years and some are finding it difficult to attend functions, but they do enjoy receiving regular Bobbas Bugles and any news about club matters. The Bobbas will continue, however a recruitment plan for new members must be determined and put in place as soon as possible.

The Bobbas continue to be a feature of the Point Leo SLSC. There is so much history and stories that are somewhat untapped from this group. The Bobbas are unreplaceable, however having the Bobbas or similar develop into the future will need to be a focus in the forth coming period of the club.

John Horwood and Marc Aliotti

Gary Tierney Foundation

The Gary Tierney Foundation has continued the legacy of club legend Gary Tierney through financially supporting young club members to pursue their surf lifesaving goals and fostering future surf club leaders.

This year the Foundation inducted three new Gary Tierney Fellowships to the Point Leo SLSC:

- Zali Cargill, who is a pillar of Point Leo's training and education team and highly awarded patroller.
- Kate Brookes, who is an anchor of the Women's Senior Competition Team and consistent patrol member.

 Nathaniel (Nat) Clarke, who is the current Vice Club Captain, a highly awarded patroller, trainer and apt hand around the Club.



Louise Tierney, Nat Clarke, Kate Brooks, Zali Cargill and Haydn Tierney

The new fellowships were awarded at the Club on a pleasant summer evening in January where attendees were fortunate enough to be addressed by Point Leo Life Member, Olympic swimmer and friend of Gary Tierney - Rob Woodhouse. Rob was complimentary of the Gary Tierney Foundation achievements and considered them very much aligned to the efforts of Gary at the Club.

The foundation made financial contributions to five current Gary Tierney Foundation fellows as well to the new inductees and provided support grants to nine Point Leo athletes attending national and international competitions.

On behalf of the Foundation, I would like to thank the AJ Forsyth Foundation and Louise Tierney for their ongoing support of the Gary Tierney Foundation.

The Foundation aims to provide grants and bursaries drawing on donations and income generated from investments, while maintaining the Fund's capital. This year has seen an improvement in the Fund's overall balance due to generous donations, higher investment interest rates and a positive return on the Foundation's long term investment in the Surf Life Saving Rescue Fund.

As at 30th April 2025 the overall Foundation fund balance stood at \$307,290-79.

Income	2024-2025	2023-2024
Donations	\$24,100.00	\$11,710.00
Interest: Operating account	\$32.37	\$36.16
Interest: Term deposits	\$7,330.82	\$5,441.66
Total	\$31,463.19	\$17,187.82

Expenditure 2024/2025 \$9,600.00 \$9,000.00 Grants **Functions** \$1,250.00 \$1,750.00 **Subsidies** \$2,600.00 Total \$13,450.00 \$10,750.00 **Net Income** \$18,013.19 \$6,437.82 **Account Balances** 2024-2025 2023-2024

Term Deposits balance	\$161,421.23	\$154,090.41
Operating account balance	\$19,230.77	\$8,548.40
SLSA Foundation Rescue Fund	\$126,638.79	\$114,924.07

Total Funds \$307,290.79 \$277,562.88

Boxing Day Swim Classic

This season's Swim Classic was back to running on Boxing Day, however whilst the conditions in the water were great, there were extreme fire danger risks. This necessitated a move of the program to a few hours earlier in the day and is a change that was so well received that the revised timings we used this year will be adopted in future swim classic events.

The breakdown of registrations for the event were as follows:

Point Leo Swim Classic (1.2km Open Water Swim)	284
Balnarring & District Community Bank Challenge (2.5km Open Water Swim)	121
Beach Run (4km Beach Run)	42
Nipper & Novice Swims (400m Open Water Swim)	40
Package: 2.5km Challenge & 1.2km Swim Classic	32
Package: 400m Nipper/Novice Swim & 4km Beach Run	2
Package: 2.5km Challenge, 4km Beach Run & 1.2km Swim Classic	2
Package: 4km Beach Run & 2.5km Challenge	3
Package: 4km Beach Run & 1.2km Swim Classic	9
Total:	535

Haydn Tierney



On the start line at the 2024 Boxing Day Swim Classic

This year Britt Morgenthaler assisted as the Safety and Emergency Management Coordinator and Chuck Warner as the Course Setup and Powercraft Supervisor.

Cath McCraith, Michelle Ford, Kim Aliotti, Iris Cassell, Stacey Lethlean, Jessica Merrigan, Cassie Merrigan, Melaina Oldham and Kylie Clark were all on hand to make registrations run smoothly. Thank you also to Stacey for once again looking after the handing out of medals and running the back end of the presentations.

As always, the event was put together with the assistance of Marc and Kim Aliotti (Beach Setup and Pack Down and sustainment for volunteers), Kate Stern (Medical Coordinator), Andrew Welsh and Nick Clarke (Logistics) and Alf Treadwell's BBQ team who kept our volunteers fed from the barbeque.



Tamara Brawn with a Community Bank Balnarring & District Bendigo Bank Representative

We were also lucky to have Tamara Brawn and Iris Cassell, who not only kept a running commentary on each of the events, but kept the crowd entertained and informed. Tamara and Iris also helped with making our sponsors feel welcome.

Our IRB drivers and crews provided the usual excellent coverage, as did our water safety team. I apologise for not naming all water safety volunteers in this report, but their efforts on the day were exceptional and made all participants feel safe.

The Club backbone, aka the

Woodchucks, led by Nick Wood were on hand in the background as always to lend a hand with event logistics and water safety.



Water Safety volunteers

Thank you also to Rob Cooper, Chris Watt, Anton Pound and John Gallagher for assisting Andrew Gibson with marshalling and pre-race crisis management for the major events and for their assistance to Andrew Welsh in running the Nipper/Novice events.

I would also like to thank Simon Merrigan, Mick Treadwell and Andrew Gibson for their advice and assistance as former race directors.



Chris Oldham

A special thank you to Haydn Tierney for designing and arranging the event t-shirts for both the competitors and the volunteers.

Finally, a very special thank you to our event sponsors, the Community Bank Balnarring & District Bendigo Bank and Bowser Bean for their support of our event.

I look forward to Boxing Day 2025.

Chris Oldham

Future Building Works

The Club has been working to a staged masterplan to redevelop club facilities since the completion of Stage 1 in 2018, incorporating the amenities redevelopment and kitchen upgrade, and Stage 2a in 2022, incorporating the training room and caretaker's residence. Stage 2b is focused on external works, including upgrading the Club carpark and club access pathways. Plans for these works have been prepared and are being considered by authorities for approval. The external shower has been completed thanks to Ant Williams and the 'Boaties' and the generous Future2Foundation grant. The building sub-committee will be pursuing approvals and external funding to facilitate further works as part of Stage 2b prior to next season.

Staging these works has proved valuable to the club in many ways including by:

- Allowing the most pressing facility needs to be addressed
- Enabling re-use of the existing building thereby reducing cost, disruption and carbon impact
- Enabling smaller early works to occur as funding and grants have become available
- Providing flexibility for the Club to pivot works in response to regulatory challenges
- Building the Club's capacity to organise, manage and deliver facility upgrade works

The staged upgrade works have also been undertaken with consideration of the endplan, ensuring that the works undertaken to date will not become redundant, and allowing future works to build on upgrades that have already occurred.

The next step in the masterplan is also the largest. Stage 3 involves replacement of the front-section of the clubhouse with new facilities that can cater to the growing membership base, and that can meet the Club's needs for decades to come. The building subcommittee have prepared an updated functional design brief for this stage and will be working on the preparation of a refresh of the Stage 3 design concepts over the off season this year.

Simon Merrigan

Sponsorship

Thank you to our generous sponsors, including Grill'd and Homes & Acreage who we were thrilled to welcome as new club sponsors this year. Vantage Fuels and Bowser Bean have continued their unwavering support of our club throughout the season. It was also great to see the logo of longstanding sponsors Community Bank Balnarring & District Branch Bendigo Bank sitting proud, and to great success, on our surf boat this season. We recently welcomed members of the Bendigo Bank to tour the Club and discuss options to continue the great relationship that the club has had with the bank over many years. We are keen to strengthen our enduring relationship with them and to promote the benefits that can come from our community doing business with the bank.



Tarena Murray and Julia
O'Shaughnessy with representatives
from Community Bank Balnarring &
District Bendigo Bank

The boat section was also generously supported by Gant, Absolute Surveying and Shoreham Surf.

Mark 'Hoppo' Hopkinson was again in fine form, recognising the support of Mornington Prime Cuts and the sponsors of the Nipper BBQ sessions. Thanks to these families and businesses: Gainsborough Park, Peninsula Heating and Cooling Solutions, Matt Johnson Building Services, Merricks Station, Haystack Executive, Mick Pritchard Building, Peninsula Hot Springs, Balnarring Gym and Pullar Cold Storage for their generous support of the Junior Surf Lifesaving Program.

All of our sponsors are now featured in the Business Directory on the Club website. We encourage our community to support these generous companies that have demonstrated a strong commitment to community spirit.

Simon Merrigan

Juniors and Youth

Junior Surf Lifesaving Program (JSLP)

This year's JSLP dream team – Tarena Murray, Gabby Ackland, and Erin Van Delft – rolled up their sleeves to plan another action-packed season, with assistance from the awesome Junior section subcommittee. Planning kicked off with a deep dive into our Nipper parent survey – thanks to everyone who responded! Your feedback was informative.

We mixed the best bits from previous years with some fresh ideas inspired by your suggestions. The early swim assessment returned with options at both Point Leo and a city location – something for everyone! A highlight was welcoming back Matt from the Marine Mammal Foundation. His sessions are always a hit, blending ocean science, sustainability, and a good dose of "wow" – especially when he starts talking about our local marine life.

The Starfish Nippers – our inclusive program for children with additional needs – came back stronger than ever, starting with 5 and gaining another 3 amazing participants along the way. Positioned right in the heart of the beach, the Starfish crew brought energy, joy, and plenty of inspiration to Point Leo. Huge shout-out to Jane Starr and her superstar team for making magic happen once again. If you were lucky enough to see the Starfish team in action, you know exactly what we mean. And if not – well, there's always next season!

Another big hit was the introduction of *Parents vs Nippers* Day – a fierce but friendly showdown of skills, strategy, and occasionally... pulled hamstrings. Despite a few minor injuries (parents, we're looking at you), the day was a huge success, full of laughter and friendly competition.

We also shook things up a little by holding Club Champs a day earlier. This allowed each age group to finish the season in style with fun games and celebrations.

The JSLP program packed a punch with 10 action-filled sessions running from late
December through to mid-January. The overall goal being to build skills, boost confidence, and grow water safety knowledge – all while having an absolute blast. Our Nippers dove into everything from survival skills and first aid to board paddling, beach



Point Leo Nippers on the start line of the swim

flags, and resuscitation. Every session combined lifesaving disciplines with just the right amount of fun and chaos. And with Surf Education woven throughout – both on the beach and in some sit-down sessions in the clubhouse led by our amazing patrolling members – there was learning happening everywhere (even if it sometimes just looked like organised chaos).

Another highlight was welcoming 51 brand-new Under 7s to the nipper way of life! With the help of our AGMs, Junior Club Captains and Activity Leaders, these tiny legends got stuck into beach flags, poison ball, octopus, duck diving, board paddling and more. Within weeks, they went from wide-eyed beginners to confident little Nippers!

Meanwhile, the U14s were off on their own epic final chapter, running an independent program that was all about pushing limits and getting a taste of the broader world of lifesaving. Led by the mighty crew of Justin Tyrell, Kasha Singh, Dean Pullar and supported by Sam Hunt and Anton Pound, the group got into everything: surfing Second Reef, IRB crew briefings, ski paddling, surfboat rowing, and some intense rowing ergo races in the clubhouse that saw more sweat than the sausage sizzle line.



U/14 Nipper Group

The ever-popular *SUPsquatch* made a splash again, with plenty of laughs and wipeouts. The U14s also enjoyed heaps of mixed gender team activities – because working together is what lifesaving is all about. One of the big milestones was attending Surf Rescue Certificate (SRC) course. After earning their certificates, the group completed their first patrol together – officially trading their Nipper caps for patrol uniforms. Super proud moment. To wrap it all up, a fantastic graduation day was hosted by one of the local U14 families. It was the perfect mix of celebration, laughter, and one last hurrah before these Nippers set their sights on becoming fully qualified lifesavers.

JSLP Volunteers

Behind every smiling Nipper is an absolute *army* of incredible volunteers making the magic happen – and let's be honest, holding the whole thing together with sunscreen, spreadsheets, and boundless patience.

To every single one of you who gave up your time, brought your energy, shared your expertise, thank you. Whether you were wrangling Under 7s, running warm-ups, setting up the beach, or flipping sausages like a pro – your contribution made a huge difference. You're the reason our Nippers get to learn, grow, and love lifesaving the way they do.

AGMs and AAGMs, we salute you. You didn't just organise chaos – you made it look fun. From calming nervous newcomers to handing out "Nipper of the Day" high-fives, your leadership, empathy, and enthusiasm were on full display every session. You are the heart of this program – and probably the reason so many kids keep coming back each day.



An Age Group Manager talking to a group of nippers

To our brilliant Activity Leaders – you legends brought the goods! Some of you are parents, others are seasoned competitors or lifesaving royalty from way back – but

all of you brought passion and positivity to the beach and surf education. Your coaching, calm vibes, and expert tips helped our Nippers feel like champions-intraining every session.

And let's talk logistics: Andrew Welsh, Rob and Ned Cooper and Chris Watt, you are the quiet achievers who made sure the beach was good to go, bright and early each morning. The equipment didn't set itself up or pack itself away – but you made it look easy.

Special shoutout to the one and only Sausage King - Mark "Hoppo" Hopkinson – BBQ coordinator, morning briefing hype-man, and all-round sausage whisperer. Your sizzling snags, bright shirts and motivational speeches were the fuel that kept us going (literally and emotionally). A big thanks to all our BBQ volunteers who braved the heat, the hash browns, and the occasional tongs crisis.



Mark 'Hoppo' Hopkinson preparing nipper sausages

To all our volunteers: Thank you for bringing your best – we're so lucky to have you.

Thank you to Antanas Spokevicius and David Feehan for coordinating all our amazing water safety volunteers made up of Nipper parents, SRC's and Bronzies. Thank you also to Chris Oldham for ensuring there were IRBs in the water throughout the entire program. We simply cannot run our program safely without you all.

A huge thank you and well done to Sandra Williams and Mel McPherson, who ran the uniform shop. They had the doors open on every Nipper Day, the racks stocked with awesome gear, and always a smile ready to help kit out our newest recruits. The shop was buzzing every session – thanks to their hard work and the wonderful support of our uniform shop volunteers. With so many items pre-purchased online, some sizes were nearly sold out by day one – a true testament to the planning and prep behind the scenes. In short: great gear, great service, and a fantastic effort all round. You kept our Nippers looking sharp and ready to hit the beach. Thank you!

Thanks also to Alex, Carla and Kim for your administration support behind the scenes. Without their hard work we would not have our online volunteer rosters, our attendance sheets, contact details, certificates written out and our data entered.

To Our Wonderful Nipper Families...

Thank you for being such an important part of the JSLP this season. From the early starts to the mad dash for caps and vests – you made it all happen. Your commitment to getting your kids to the beach, day after day, made the whole program possible. Whether your child was just beginning their surf lifesaving journey or building on previous years, we hope they had a brilliant time and walked away with new skills, confidence, and a whole lot of sandy memories.

Your ongoing encouragement, smiles, and kind messages throughout the season didn't go unnoticed – they meant a lot. It's been an absolute pleasure being this year's Junior Coordinator at Point Leo. What a ride!

Tarena Murray

Youth

Now in its fifth year, the "Lion's Den" Program, generously sponsored once again by BlueScope, is a way for our U15 and U16 members to stay connected to the Club and their peers beyond Nippers. It also allows for new members, who perhaps have not been part of the Junior Surf Lifesaving Program (JSLP), to become involved in life saving at Point Leo.

For the U16 Cadets, the season kicked off with the annual Bronze Medallion course which ran for a week in December. This was well attended with many of the group electing to camp in the Point Leo Foreshore Reserve. A huge thank you to Brittany Morgenthaler, Zali Cargill and Nat Clarke for their invaluable teaching over the week. There are many components to cover and our instructors did a fantastic job keeping a large group of teenagers engaged and learning, especially at the end of the school year! Thank you also to Amber Phillips and Thea Kogler for coordinating the parent-run camp logistics, and to every parent who volunteered their time to prepare meals and supervise overnight.

Meanwhile, the U15 members completed their Skills Maintenance for their Surf Rescue Certificate, so along with the newly qualified "Bronzies", the Cadets showed up in large numbers to fill water safety shifts or become an Activity Leader for the JSLP. This support is essential for the program to run and it's always terrific for our Nippers to witness positive role-modelling from former Nippers.

As well as the JSLP, many Cadets volunteered their time for water safety at the Boxing Day Swim Classic, Point Leo Gold and at Junior Carnivals. They also attended rostered patrols throughout the season. Some of the Cadets took the chance to try out rowing in the Surf Boats, and some other newly qualified Bronzies went on and completed IRB training.

In January, the Club provided some optional Lion's Den activities. The first was a session on boards, refreshing general skills. This was useful especially for those who may not have been on a board throughout the year. Crunchies even turned on enough swell to end the morning with a fun surf. A very big thank you to Darius Alekna for volunteering his time to help run this.

Our Lion's Den camp was condensed into one day this year, followed by a Social Night. We had around 25 participants. The BlueScope sponsorship provided a welcome pack for the Cadets and the Lion's Den t-shirt.

Thank you to everyone who offered their skills to run engaging sessions. Madison Clark started the day off getting the Cadets warmed up outdoors with beach running and games. This was followed by Khali Gooding who took them through a solid Pilates class. Di Summers conducted a very useful well-being session. Sam Johnstone and Justin Phillips had everyone out in the water with a swim, some board and running relays and finally some time on the SUPSquatch. Pizza for dinner and cricket completed the day.

Thank you to Kylie Clark for her help in updating and formatting the Lion's Den handbook and to Kim Williams for her assistance in answering the many administrative queries that inevitably came up in organising the program.

Elizabeth Clancy

Junior Team Manager Report

The 2024-2025 season was a successful season for the club, with our Junior athletes competing at four carnivals prior to competing on our home beach in the Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships.

It was wonderful to see all our athletes and individuals within the club supporting the Championships and we certainly did the Club proud.

With Junior carnivals held at a variety of different locations our numbers varied over the season, it would be great to see an increase across all carnivals in our next season.



Junior Carnival Results

Carnival	Point Leo Entries	Overall Place	Total Points
Ocean Grove	19	9 th	59
Cosy Corner	46	9 th	115.83
Mt Martha	134	1 st	243.50
Anglesea	51	8 th	50.75
Jan Juc (cancelled)	49	n/a	n/a
Victorian Championships	95	7 th	161

Over the season we had some fabulous individual and team results, the season however didn't come without its challenges due to varying weather conditions. At Mt Martha some events were forced to be cancelled due to the heat and hot sand then unexpectedly re-scheduled for Anglesea. The 5th Junior carnival at Jan Juc was cancelled when the surf conditions were deemed unsafe.

However, all in all we managed to overcome the challenges having 95 athletes entered in the Championships which is the biggest number from our club in many years.



Point Leo Nipper competing in Beach Flags

Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships – 2024-2025

There were perfect conditions at Point Leo for the Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships with hot weather and barely any wind on Friday and Saturday. Although the seaweed made an unexpected appearance on the beach it didn't dampen the spirits of the 877 athletes entered in the carnival.

Each day produced a remarkable effort from all volunteers and athletes. On Friday the carnival commenced with our beach events, followed by individual events on Saturday and team events on Sunday.



Volunteers preparing lunches at the Championships

I would like to highlight the Opening Ceremony and the March Past that started the day on Saturday with our fabulous athletes marching in time to bring home the Gold medal. We should also note the time and effort that Diane Silver put into each of the teams over the season - thank you Diane what an outstanding result.

For all their time and effort put in over the course of the season and at the Championships, I would like to thank the following individuals:

- Coaches Joris Van Delft, Tom Brown, Jon Ford
- Trailer coordinating Andrew Welsh
- Trailer driver Seb and Julie Renato
- IRB crew Chris Oldham and Chris Watt
- Officials Kylie Clark, Tamara Brawn, Kailani Johnson, Tarena Murray, Rob Cooper, Tim Farrell, John Henshall, Roger Devine, Gabby Ackland. Erin Van Delft, Vince Parris, Matt Enever, Craig Langford, Carly Stewart, Chris Watt, Daniel Kogler, Lucy Walter, Julie Renato, Dean Pullar
- Water Safety Ned Cooper, Sam Hunt, Joris Van Delft, Will Paul, Kathy Swan, Lainey Cleven, Jack De Fazio, Tom Hunt, Grace Oldham, Angus Mitchell, Simon Reith, David Young, Bonnie Enever, Liz Clancy, Callum Van Delft, Ariya Johnson, Sophie McManamey, Scott Cooper, Kate Moon, Georgina Hunt, David Leahy, Alex Devine, Molly Kleverlaan

Thank you everyone for the fantastic 2024-2025 season.

Renee Watt

Recognition and Statistics

Outstanding Achievement – Masters Team

This award recognises outstanding achievement(s) or contributions in any sector of club activity during the current season.

This award recognises the exceptional competitive efforts of the Masters Surf Sports team throughout the current season, supported by their ongoing contributions across all areas of club life.

The Masters team has once again delivered an outstanding season, continuing their remarkable success at the Victorian Masters Championships with another convincing win — extending a dominant run of five years. Their competitive performances reflect not only individual skill, but the strength of their teamwork, strategy, and mutual support. Events are often team-based, and the Masters' ability to work cohesively under pressure — backing each other in relays, supporting each other through tough conditions, and celebrating shared success — has been central to their dominance. Their unity and camaraderie are not just admirable; they are a competitive asset.

Beyond competition, the Masters are active contributors across club life. Many serve as coaches, mentors, activity leaders, age managers, and committee members — sharing their knowledge and supporting the development of younger members. Their presence across a wide range of roles reflects a genuine commitment to the club and its future.

In addition, the Masters team play an active role in patrols, helping to keep our beaches safe and supporting a welcoming environment. Their reliability, experience, and willingness to contribute set a strong example within the Club.

Whether training together, volunteering, or simply being part of the club community, the Masters are known for their positive spirit, mutual support, and genuine enjoyment of surf lifesaving. This award recognises a group that brings together competitive excellence with contribution, connection, and club pride.

Dick Catterick Award (Best Club Member) - Andrew Welsh

This award recognises a member who has made an outstanding all-round contribution during the season. Presented in memory of the late Dick Catterick who was the Clubhouse caretaker/supervisor in the 1970s and 1980s.

Andrew Welsh has exemplified what it means to be a dedicated club member through his tireless efforts and ongoing commitment to Point Leo SLSC. In his committee role as Gear Steward, Andrew has been instrumental in managing and maintaining our club equipment and ensuring everything is in working order and ready to support our programs and operations. From careful planning of shed layouts to hands-on repairs and ongoing upkeep, Andrew brings focus, care, and consistency to a role that is vital but often behind the scenes.



Andrew Welsh marshalling the Nipper swim at the Boxing Day Swim Classic

You will often find Andrew at the Club, quietly working away on a task that will benefit others – never seeking recognition, just focused on getting things done. In addition to fulfilling his patrol duties of 40 hours this season, Andrew also supported numerous club activities, always stepping in where needed from the Boxing Day Swim Classic to the Junior Surf Lifesaving Program. His continued involvement with the Junior Surf Life Saving Program has been particularly appreciated – from early morning setup to equipment management, Andrew's efforts ensure the program runs smoothly and safely.

A standout achievement this season was Andrew's leadership as Carnival Manager for the Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships. Coordinating logistics for an event involving nearly 900 competitors, their families, LSV staff, and volunteers is no small feat – yet under Andrew's guidance, the event was delivered seamlessly. His calm leadership, clear communication, and detailed planning made a complex operation appear effortless.

Andrew is a steady and respected presence at Point Leo. Thoughtful, approachable, and always dependable, he is a go-to person for many within the Committee who value his insight and grounded advice. He represents the very best of the Point Leo spirit – committed, capable, and community-minded.

President's Award (Junior) – Nathanial Clarke

This award recognises a Junior member (U15 – U25) who has made an outstanding contribution to the Point Leo SLSC and has demonstrated leadership in one or more Club and Life Saving Victoria activities, competitive performance, fostering of team spirit and personal conduct and demeanour.

This year, we are proud to recognise Nathanial (Nat) Clarke as the recipient of the President's Award (Junior). Nat has shown maturity, initiative, and leadership well beyond his years and has contributed across multiple areas of the Club with diligence, humility, and skill.

In his committee role as Vice Club Captain, he took on the responsibility with energy and purpose, proactively setting up the patrol teams and rosters, enabling a smooth and well-organised start to summer. Nat ensured the First Aid Room was consistently stocked and maintained, an essential part of ensuring the Club's operational readiness and care standards.

Throughout the season, Nat demonstrated clear and calm leadership in managing patrols, addressing issues as they arose, and stepping in seamlessly as Acting Club Captain when required. He also played a crucial role in the follow-up of major incidents, ensuring that all procedures were completed appropriately and professionally.

His qualifications and commitment to lifesaving education are equally impressive. Nat contributed as a trainer and mentor across several programs—Bronze Medallion, SRC, IRB, and Silver Medallion Patrol Captain. He is also a Skills Maintenance Assessor, sharing his knowledge to keep our members current and capable. He also became an IRB Assessor this season, further deepening his involvement in surf lifesaving education.

In terms of club operations, Nat was heavily involved in key events. He



Nat Clarke with Julia O'Shaughnessy at Presentation night

drove RWCs for the Swim Classic, supported the Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships setup on the Friday, and worked behind the scenes to ensure that all patrol logs were accurate and submitted correctly.

Nat also took the initiative to improve club processes, collaborating with the Junior Coordinator to begin automating water safety hour data entry via LIMSOC — a behind-the-scenes project that will streamline operations and benefit the club long-term.

He also completed the LSV Pain Management course, extending his ability to care for others in a professional capacity.

While Nat officially recorded 19 patrol hours, his total service hours to the Club added up to an extraordinary 166 hours—a reflection of his unwavering dedication.

Nathanial Clarke is a role model in every sense — calm under pressure, deeply committed, and always looking for ways to improve our club and support others. His work this season has left a lasting impact, and he is a thoroughly deserving recipient of the 2025 President's Award (Junior).

President's Award (Senior) - Jane Starr

This award recognises a member who has made an outstanding contribution to the Point Leo SLSC and has demonstrated leadership in one or more Club and Life Saving Victoria activities, competitive performance, fostering of team spirit and personal conduct.

This year, we are proud to present this honour to Jane Starr, whose dedication, warmth, and impact have resonated deeply throughout the club.

Jane was an inspiring and active member whose contributions span a remarkable range. As an assistant instructor in the Adult Bronze course, Jane generously shared her knowledge, time, and encouragement to help others achieve their surf lifesaving goals. Jane completed 44 patrol hours this season, setting a strong example of commitment and service.

In competition, Jane was a formidable force. A dedicated Masters athlete, she has been part of the medal-winning team for the past five years, consistently achieving individual success while uplifting and supporting her teammates. Jane is known for fostering a strong sense of camaraderie and team spirit — always encouraging others and celebrating their achievements as much as her own.

Jane's presence at the Club was marked by her kindness, humour, and positivity. She was approachable, friendly, and generous of spirit — always showing up with a smile and a helping hand.

Perhaps most notably, Jane is the driving force behind the Starfish Program at Point Leo, which has now completed its third successful year. This inclusive initiative welcomes children with physical and intellectual disabilities into the world of surf lifesaving. Through one-on-one support from trained volunteers, participants build water confidence, motor skills, and lasting friendships in a safe, supportive environment.

The Starfish Program has not only changed the lives of its participants and their families — it has reconnected many club members with meaningful service, offering a renewed sense of purpose and connection within the Point Leo community.

Jane Starr is a true leader, role model, and compassionate contributor. Her influence was felt across generations and across programs, and we are delighted to recognise her as the 2025 recipient of the President's Award (Senior).

Club Captain's Award - Matthew Callaghan

The Club Captain's award recognises a member who has demonstrated exceptional commitment to the Club across the season.

The Club Captain's Award was presented to Matthew Callaghan in recognition of his outstanding contribution to Point Leo SLSC during the 2024–2025 season. Matt played a key role across multiple operational areas of the club, including patrol leadership, event coordination, training, and broader club support.

This season, Matt joined the Patrol Captain team and led his own patrol with professionalism and composure, all while balancing university studies in Canberra. Working alongside Emma May-Konning, they formed a strong and effective leadership team. When we were struggling to fill Captain roles early in the season, Matt was quick to step in and agreed to take on a Patrol Captain position at short notice. His calm leadership and dependable presence on the beach had a positive impact on both new and experienced members alike.

In addition to his patrol responsibilities, Matt made significant contributions to key club programs. He supported the Bronze Medallion course, arriving early to run fitness sessions and assist with water safety, and was a regular presence at Nippers and club events. Most notably, during the Victorian Junior Lifesaving Championships hosted at Point Leo, Matt played a vital behind-the-scenes role, ensuring smooth communication between Life Saving Victoria, club personnel, and event teams.

Matt's willingness to go above and beyond, whether on patrol, at training, or during high-pressure events, reflects his strong commitment to the values of Point Leo SLSC. His reliability, initiative, and quiet leadership make him a highly deserving recipient of the 2024–2025 Club Captain's Award.

Junior Lifesaver of the Year (14-17) - Emma May-Konning

The Junior Lifesaver of the Year was awarded to Emma May-Konning. After stepping up to be a Vice Patrol Captain last season Emma continued to show exceptional leadership in Patrol Three. Holding multiple patrol awards Emma successfully led her patrol as both a Vice and Patrol Captain, after stepping up to Patrol Captain in the middle of the season. However, patrol is not the limit of her commitment at Point Leo, she also assisted as an Activity Leader at Nippers. The 87.1 hours of patrol and water safety completed by Emma is a testament to her commitment.

Youth Lifesaver of the Year (18-21) – Charlotte Ashby

The Youth Lifesaver of the Year was awarded to Charlotte Ashby. Charlotte continued to display an exceptional level of commitment to Patrol Five this season. Charlotte held a number of key patrol awards including First Aid and IRB Crew.

Alongside patrolling, Charlotte assisted with Nippers and the Boxing Day Swim Classic. This season Charlotte completed 75.9 hours of patrol and water safety and is a deserving winner of the Youth Lifesaver of the Year award.

Senior Patroller of the Year, Geoff Waters Perpetual Trophy – Nathan Millar

The Senior Patroller of the Year was awarded to Nathan Millar. Nathan was a valued member of Patrol Two (the Woodchucks) and was regularly seen on patrol or as water safety at Nippers. Nathan holds a number of awards including his IRB driver and Advanced Resuscitation Certificate. Accruing 61 patrol and water safety hours over the season Nathan is a deserving recipient of this award.

Award Recipients

Award	Recipient
Point Leo SLSC Junior President's Award 2025	Nathaniel Clarke
Point Leo SLSC Senior President's Award 2025	Jane Starr
Outstanding Achievement Award 2025	Masters Team
Dick Catterick Memorial Award Best Club Member 2025	Andrew Welsh
Club Captain's Award 2025	Matthew Callaghan
Youth Lifesaver of the Year 2025	Charlotte Ashby
Junior Lifesaver of the Year 2025	Emma May-Konning
The Geoff Waters Award - Senior Lifesaver of the Year 2025	Nathan Millar

Vigilance and Service Awards

Award	Recipient
Trainer of the Year 2025	Zali Cargill
Assessor of the Year 2025	Nathaniel Clarke
Patrol Team Award 2025	Nick Richardson
Patrol Team Award 2025	Steve Northcote
Patrol Team Award 2025	Jai Barrand
Patrol Team Award 2025	Jessica Ashby
Patrol Team Award 2025	Milla Clark
Patrol Team Award 2025	Max Doak
Patrol Hours - Silver	Amy Jones
Patrol Hours - Bronze	Jessica Ashby
Patrol Hours - Bronze	Edward Warner
Patrol Hours - Bronze	Nicholas Woods
Patrol Hours - Bronze	Andrew Gibson
Patrol Hours - Bronze	Michael Treadwell
Patrol Hours - Bronze	Liam Whitehouse
Patrol Hours - Bronze	Steven Northcote
Patrol Hours - Bronze	Emma May-Konning
Patrol Hours - Bronze	Murphy Clark

Junior Awards

Award	Recipient
Jill McKellar Junior of the Year 2025	Thomas Fehring
Jill McKellar Junior of the Year 2025	Callum Van Delft
Junior Co-ordinator's Encouragement Award 2025	Darcie Johnson
Junior Co-ordinator's Encouragement Award 2025	George Ackland
Junior Co-ordinator's Encouragement Award 2025	Jarvis Tyrrell
Junior Co-ordinator's Encouragement Award 2025	Sylvie Thompson
Junior Program Volunteer of the Year 2025	Elizabeth Clancy
Water Safety Hours	Grace Oldham
Water Safety Hours	Cooper Lowden
Water Safety Hours	Milla Clark
Water Safety Hours	Emma May-Konning
Water Safety Hours	Mietta Foley

Surf Sports Awards

Award	Recipient
Athlete of the Year (U14-U15) 2025 - Female	Milla Clark
Athlete of the Year (U14-U15) 2025 - Male	Oscar Laity
Youth Athlete of the Year (U17 - U19) 2025 - Female	Anouk Clarke
Youth Athlete of the Year (U17 - U19) 2025 - Male	Max Alekna
Junior Female Athlete of the Year 2025	Evie Renato
Junior Male Athlete of the Year 2025	Freddie Merrison
Beach Competitor of the Year 2025	Miranda Aumont
Board and Ski Competitor of the Year 2025	Callum Van Delft
The John Marshall Swim Competitor of the Year 2025	Daniel Collins
Open Athlete of the Year 2025 - Female	Kate Brooks
Open Athlete of the Year 2025 - Male	Matt Graves
Coach of the Year 2025	Geoff Matthews
Emerging Official of the Year 2025	Gabby Ackland
Official of the Year 2025	Kylie Clark
Masters Athlete of the Year 2025 - Female	Amy Jones
Masters Athlete of the Year 2025 - Male	Frank Christian
Team of the Year - Masters	Jon Ford
Team of the Year - Masters	Haydn Tierney
Team of the Year - Masters	Frank Christian
Team of the Year (U14 - U15) 2025	Oscar Laity
Team of the Year (U14 - U15) 2025	Ben Collins
Team of the Year (U14 - U15) 2025	Daniel Collins
Team of the Year (U14 - U15) 2025	Callum Van Delft
Team of the Year (U17 - Open) 2025	Open Lifesaver Relay - Meredith Baxter

Team of the Year (U17 - Open) 2025	Open Lifesaver Relay - Monique Bange
Team of the Year (U17 - Open) 2025	Open Lifesaver Relay - Megan Dwyer
Team of the Year (U17 - Open) 2025	Open Lifesaver Relay - Harry Atkins
Team of the Year (U17 - Open) 2025	Open Lifesaver Relay - Max Alekna
Team of the Year (U17 - Open) 2025	Open Lifesaver Relay - David Higginbotham
Team of the Year (U17 - Open) 2025	Open Lifesaver Relay - Elizabeth Gilbert
Team of the Year (U17 - Open) 2025	Open Lifesaver Relay - Matt Graves
Team of the Year (U17 - Open) 2025	Open Lifesaver Relay - Oscar Skehan

Boat Section Awards

Award	Recipient
Outstanding Boat Crew of the Year 2025	Ben Dwyer
Outstanding Boat Crew of the Year 2025	Jack Perkin
Outstanding Boat Crew of the Year 2025	Scott McAllister
Outstanding Boat Crew of the Year 2025	James Thomas
Outstanding Boat Crew of the Year 2025	David Higginbotham
The Geoff 'The Dude' Kinsey Award 2025	Andrew Cromb



Andrew Cromb with Anthony Williams at Presentation Night

Victorian Youth Senior Lifesaving Championship Results

Grace Oldham	Silver U15 Women's Champion Lifesaver
Daniel Collins	Bronze U14 Men's Surf Race
Daniel Collins	Bronze U14 Men's Flags
Oscar Laity	Silver U14 Men's Beach Sprint

	Gold U14 Men's Flags
	Bronze U15 Women's Surf Race
Milla Clark	Silver U15 Women's Iron
Willia Clark	
	Bronze U17 Women's Taplin
Max Alekna	Bronze Open Men's Taplin
	Gold Lifesaver Relay
	Gold Open Men's Iron
Harry Atkins	Bronze Open Men's Double Ski
	Bronze Open Men's Taplin
	Gold Lifesaver Relay
Anouk Clarke	Bronze U17 Women's Taplin
Grace Lilywhite	Bronze U17 Women's Taplin
	Bronze Open Men's Double Ski
Matthew Graves	Bronze Open Men's Taplin
	Gold Lifesaver Relay
Rhys Cole	Bronze Open Men's Taplin
Haydn Tierney	Bronze Open Men's Taplin
Myles Irwin	Bronze Open Men's Taplin
Kate Brooks	Bronze Open Women's Surf Race
Oscar Skehan	Gold Lifesaver Relay
Miranda Aumont	Bronze U17 2 x 1km Relay
Zoe Watt	Bronze U17 2 x 1km Relay
Elizabeth Gilbert	Gold Open Lifesaver Relay
Liizabetii Giibert	Gold Women's Reserve Grade Surfboats
Monique Bange	Gold Open Lifesaver Relay
	Gold Women's Reserve Grade Surfboats
Olivia Dorning	Gold Open Lifesaver Relay
	Gold Women's Reserve Grade Surfboats
Meredith Baker	Gold Open Lifesaver Relay Gold Women's Reserve Grade Surfboats
	Gold Open Lifesaver Relay
David Higginbotham	Gold Women's Reserve Grade Surfboats
	Silver Men's Reserve Grade Surfboats
Ben Dwyer	Silver Men's Reserve Grade Surfboats
Scott McAllister	Silver Men's Reserve Grade Surfboats
Jack Perkin	Silver Men's Reserve Grade Surfboats
James Thomas	Silver Men's Reserve Grade Surfboats

Victorian Masters Championship Results

	Silver Men's 50-54 Board Race
	Bronze Men's 50-54 Ironman
	Gold 30-34 Men's Board Rescue
	Gold 170+ Men's Surf Teams
	Bronze 130+ Men's Board Relay
Nicholas Clarke	Bronze 170+ Men's Ski Relay

	Bronze 130+ Men's Taplin
	Bronze Men's 60-64 Board Race
	Gold 170+ Men's Surf Teams
	Silver 230 Male Beach Relay
Brendan Riseley	Bronze 60-64 Male 1km Run
	Bronze Women's 50-54 Ironwoman
	Silver Women's 50-54 Ski Race
	Silver 150+ Women's Surf Teams
	Bronze 130+ Women's Board Relay
	Gold 150+ Women's Ski Relay
	Gold 130+ Women's Taplin
Deanne Davis	Gold 50-54 Women's Double Ski
	Silver Men's 55-59 Ironman
	Bronze 130+ Men's Surf Teams
Jon Ford	Silver 130+ Men's Ski Relay
	Silver Women's 55-59 Ski Race
	Bronze 55-59 Women's Board Rescue
	Silver 170+ Women's Board Relay
	Gold 45-49 Women's Double Ski
	Gold 150+ Women's Ski Relay
	Bronze 55-59 Female Beach Sprint
	Gold 170+ Women's Taplin
Dianne Summers	Silver 230 Female Beach Relay
	Gold 35-39 Women's Board Rescue
	Bronze 130+ Women's Board Relay
	Gold 130+ Women's Taplin
Sukanya Ellison-Whyte	Gold 110+ Women's Surf Teams
	Gold 50-54 Women's Board Rescue
	Silver 150+ Women's Surf Team
Michele Ford	Silver 170+ Women's Board Relay
	Bronze 150+ Women's Taplin
	Silver 55-59 Female 2km Run
	Bronze 55-59 Women's Board Rescue
	Silver 170+ Women's Surf Teams
La La MCHI anna	Silver 230 Female Beach Relay
Jody Williams	Gold Female 1km Run
Chail Cingh	Bronze 130+ Men's Board Relay
Shail Singh	Bronze 50-53 Male 2km Run
Anton Pound	Silver 130+ Men's Ski Relay
Androw Cibeon	Bronze 170+ Men's Ski Relay
Andrew Gibson	Silver 70-74 Male 1km Run

	Silver 70-74 Male Beach Sprint
	Silver 55-59 Male Beach Sprint
Simon Merrigan	Silver 230 Male Beach Relay
- Cimen merrigan	Bronze Women's 45-49 Board Race
	Bronze Women's 45-49 Ironwoman
	Gold 110+ Women's Surf Teams
	Bronze 130+ Women's Board Relay
	Gold 130+ Women's Taplin
Erin Van Delft	Gold 45-49 Women's Double Ski
	Gold Women's 50-54 Surf Race
	Silver Women's 50-54 Board Race
	Silver Women's 50-54 Ironwoman
	Gold 50-54 Women's Board Rescue
	Silver 150+ Women's Surf Teams
	Silver 150+ Women's Board Relay
	Bronze 150+ Women's Taplin
	Gold 150+ Women's Ski Relay
Virginia Porter	Gold 50-54 Women's Double Ski
	Bronze Women's 55-59 Surf Race
	Bronze Women's 55-59 Board Race
	Silver 55-59 Women's Board Rescue
	Silver 170+ Women's Surf Teams
	Gold 170+ Women's Taplin
	Silver 230 Female Beach Relay
Jane Starr	Silver 170+ Women's Board Relay
	Silver Men's 30-34 Board Race
	Gold Men's 30-34 Ironman
	Bronze Men's 30-34 Ski Race
	Gold 30-34 Men's Board Rescue
	Bronze 130+ Men's Surf Teams
	Silver 130+ Men's Ski Relay
	Bronze 130+ Men's Board Relay
Patrick Hough	Bronze 130+ Men's Taplin
	Gold Women's 25-39 Surf Race
	Gold Women's 35-39 Board Race
	Gold 35-39 Women's Board Rescue
	Gold 110+ Women's Surf Teams
Amy Jones	Silver 35-39 Female Beach Sprint
Dana Sawyer	Silver 55-59 Women's Board Rescue
	Silver 170+ Women's Surf Teams
	Silver 150+ Women's Board Relay

	Bronze 150+ Women's Taplin
	Silver 230 Female Beach Relay
Hugh Condon	Bronze 130+ Men's Surf Teams
	Gold 170+ Men's Surf Teams
	Bronze 130+ Men's Taplin
	Silver 60-64 Male Beach Sprint
	Silver 230 Male Beach Relay
David Russel	Silver 60-64 Male 1km Run
	Silver 150+ Women's Board Relay
Vicki Hood	Gold 170+ Women's Taplin
	Bronze 170+ Men's Ski Relay
Paul Doherty	Silver 230 Male Beach Relay
Michael Cain	Gold 160+ Male Surfboat Race
Benjamin Dwyer	Gold 160+ Male Surfboat Race
Scott McAllister	Gold 160+ Male Surfboat Race
James Thomas	Gold 160+ Male Surfboat Race
David Higginbotham	Gold 160+ Male Surfboat Race
Anthony Davis	Gold 220+ Male Surfboat Race
Anthony Williams	Gold 220+ Male Surfboat Race
Robert Wells	Gold 220+ Male Surfboat Race
Andrew Cromb	Gold 220+ Male Surfboat Race
Brett O'Loughlin	Gold 220+ Male Surfboat Race

RLSSA Australian Pool Lifesaving Championships 2025

Milla Clark	Gold U/16 Women's 12.5m Line Throw		
	Silver U/16 Women's 200m Super Lifesaver		
	Bronze U/16 Women's 100m Manikin Tow		
	Gold CPR Overall Winner		
	Gold CPR U/16 Team Winner		
	U/16 Female Athlete of the Meet		
Amy Jones	Bronze 30-44 Women's 100m Manikin Tow		
	Silver 30-44 Women's 100m Manikin Carry		
	Bronze 30-44 Women's 100m Obstacles		

Senior Pool Lifesaving Victorian Championships 2024

Milla Clark	Gold Manikin Tow with Fins Relay
	Gold 100m Manikin Carry with Fins Relay
	Gold 50m Manikin Carry Relay
	Gold Super Lifesaver Relay
	Gold Line Throw Relay
	Gold 200m Obstacles Relay
Amy Jones	Bronze Open Super Lifesaver
	Silver Open Female 100m Rescue Medley

SLSA Australian Pool Rescue Championships 2024

Milla Clark

Gold 100m Manikin Tow with Fins

Victorian State Team Representation

Milla Clark – SLSA and RLSSA Australian Pool Lifesaving Championships

LSV Awards of Excellence, Point Leo SLSC Finalists

Angus Boyd Bell – Junior Lifesaver of the Year (14–17 Years)

Cath McCraith and Andrew Welsh - Nipper Volunteer of the Year

Kim Williams - Administrator of the Year

Jane Starr – Nipper Program of the Year (Starfish Program)

LSV Awards of Excellence, Point Leo SLSC Winners

Milla Clark – Athlete of the Year (14/15 Years)

Kylie Clark – Official of the Year

Membership Leadership and Development

Under 13 LSV Camp Participants	Jasper Langford
	Fred Merrison
	Evie Renato
	George Ackland
	Tom Fehring
Under 15 LSV Camp Participant	Milla Clark
Under 18 LSV Development Camp Participant	Murphy Clark
LSV Youth Symposium Representative	Ned Cooper
Champion Junior Lifesaver Development Day	Grace Oldham
Representative	
Leadership Beyond the Flags Program Participant	Sienna Davey
Women in Lifesaving – International Women's Day	Dianne Summers
Breakfast	Brittany Morgenthaler

Lifesaving Awards

Advanced Resuscitation Techniques

Jai Barrand James Thomas
Cooper Lowden Max Alekna
Isabella Austin Angus Boyd-Bell
Sukanya Ellison-Whyte Oscar Skehan

Brittany Morgenthaler Robert Wells

Age Manager

Rob Cooper Gabby Ackland Andrew Silver
John Hunt Rhys Cooper Matthew Snow
Alasdair Ross Yolanda Franes Cid Michael Swan
Carolyn Stewart Craig Langford

Assessor of IRB

Nathaniel Clarke

Bronze Medallion

Flo Baillieu Julie Renato Oscar King Elizabeth Feehan Kathy Swan Claudia Kogler Ryder Stodal Max Alekna Estelle Lebeau Michael Cain Chloe Angelo Adelaide Lempriere Mackenzie Clark Angus Boyd-Bell Phoebe Merrison Isabelle Mills Callum Evans Mia Carne Liam Goss Milla Clark **Estelle Morton** Jonathan Henshall Amelie Crescia Fergus O'Connor Thomas Hooper **Hugh Dawes** Luca Phillips Joanna Justice Charlie De Fazio Luca Rhodes David Leahy **Ruby Douglas** Alice Rose Zoe Salaoutis Andrew Rolland **Bonnie Enever** Alasdair Ross Thomas Findlay Daniel Singh Michael Starr Mietta Foley Oscar Skehan Carolyn Stewart Liam Higgins Cleo Strauss Scott Cooper Matilde Higgins Sophie Wilkinson Richard King Olivia Hodges

Child Safe Awareness

Kate Moon

Rob Cooper Yolanda Franes Cid Andrew Silver
Alasdair Ross Craig Langford Matthew Snow
Rhys Cooper Kate Moon Michael Swan

India Hynes

Facilitator of Bronze Medallion

Michelle Royal-Hebblewhite

Facilitator of Surf Rescue Certificate

Michelle Royal-Hebblewhite

First Aid

Jai Barrand Madison Clark Oscar Skehan

Charles Hicks Claire Hurley Brittany Morgenthaler

Sophie Lew James Thomas Robert Wells

Isabella Austin Max Alekna

Inclusive Beaches Online Course

Deanne Davis Erin Van Delft Liam Goss Warren Clarke

IRB Crew Certificate

Max DoakHugh DawesLuca PhillipsCharlotte MacaulayBonnie EneverOscar SkehanMax AleknaLiam HigginsCleo Strauss

Member Protection Information Officer Course

Thomas Mollenkopf

Pain Management Certificate

Darren McLeod

Resuscitation

Jai Barrand Claire Hurley Oscar Skehan Charles Hicks Lachlan Pearse Matthew Bunting-

Sophie Lew James Thomas Frame

Isabella Austin Gabby Ackland Robert Wells

Madison Clark Max Alekna

Safer Surf Clubs Online Part 3

Carolyn Stewart

Sexual Harassment and Misconduct Awareness Training

Thomas Brown Lachlan Pearse Warren Clarke
Iris Cassell Erin Van Delft Mark McDermott

Liam Goss Chris Watt Jon Ford

Silver Medallion IRB Driver

Cooper Lowden Kate Brooks

Silver Medallion Patrol Captain

Jessica Ashby Matthew Graves Brittany Morgenthaler Madison Clark Charlotte Macaulay Christopher Oldham

Sukanya Ellison-Whyte Emma May-Konning

SRR App Access

Jessica Ashby David Higginbotham Carolyn Stewart
Madison Clark Charlotte Macaulay Warren Clarke
Sukanya Ellison-Whyte Nathan Millar Michelle RoyalLiam Goss Lachlan Pearse Hebblewhite

Surf Sports – Australian Sports Commission Community Coaching, Essential Skills Course

Jonathan Henshall Anthony Davis Joris Van Delft Kate Moon Kylie Clark Craig Langford Tarena Murray Jonathan Henshall Lucy Walter

Surf Sports – Core Official (Online Theory Modules)

Jonathan Henshall

Surf Sports – Officials Attendance Approver

Tamara-Leigh Brawn

Surf Sports – Performance Coach Surf Boats

Brett O'Loughlin

Surf Sports – S1 Boat Sweep Accreditation

Benjamin Dwyer Scott McAllister Riley Williams

Surf Sports – S4 Boat Sweep Assessor/Mentor

Geoffrey Matthews

Surf Sports – Safety Officer Level 1

Christopher Oldham

Surf Sports – Scrutineer (Online Theory Modules)

Christopher Oldham

Surf Sports – Senior Official

Kylie Clark

Surf Sports – Sport Integrity Australia Annual Update

David Higginbotham Warren Clarke Brett O'Loughlin Milla Clark

Surf Sports – Sport Integrity Australia Anti-Doping Fundamentals Course

Warren Clarke

Surf Sports - Sport Integrity Australia Coaches Course

David Higginbotham

Surf Sports – Technical Official

Jonathan Henshall Sharyn Clarke Lucy Walter Joris Van Delft Craig Langford

SSV Operator

Jai BarrandCharlotte MacaulaySophie WelshTravis CargillCharles Macpherson SmithMarc AliottiIris CassellCassandra MerriganAndrew Welsh

Kylie Clark Nicholas Woods Brittany Morgenthaler

Nicholas Clarke Lucy Welsh

Surf Rescue Certificate (CPR Endorsed)

Flo Baillieu Phoebe Cherny Bennett Oke
Emily Campbell Aristotle Connell Alexandra Pitt
Mimi Johnstone Ned Cooper Mimi Pullar
Adelaide Lempriere Isaac Feehan Isobel Rhodes
Miranda Martin Lachlan Heffernan Max Ross

Madeline Meszaros **Thomas Hunt** Stephanie Salaoutis Lottie Hynes Jessica Sandow Eli Rogers **Hunter Snow** Ariya Johnston Jaya Singh Towler Ella Tankovich Oscar Laity Sylvie Thompson Jack De Fazio Chloe Levy Jarvis Tyrrell Callum Van Delft **Thomas Marks Chloe Williams** Scarlett Bertalli Sophie McManamey Benjamin Collins Milly Cameron Liam O'Connor **Daniel Collins**

Surf Risk Rating

Jessica Ashby David Higginbotham Carolyn Stewart
Madison Clark Charlotte Macaulay Warren Clarke

Sukanya Ellison-Whyte Nathan Millar Michelle Royal-Hebblewhite

Liam Goss Lachlan Pearse

Victoria Age Manager Assistant

Milla Clark Willow Foenander Violet Merrigan
Leah Devine Molly Kleverlaan

Patrol Hours

Name	Patrol Hours	Water Safety Hours	Total Hours
Alekna, Darius	22.08	3.5	25.58
Alekna, Max	13.25	20.57	33.82
Alekna, Nicola	21	0	21
Alekna, Zoe	0	0	0
Aliotti, Kim	24	0	24
Aliotti, Marc	14.05	4.5	18.55
Angelo, Chloe	4.02	0	4.02
Appleton, Bryce	32.1	0	32.1
Appleton, Charlie	4	0	4
Ashby, Charlotte	48.33	27.55	75.88
Ashby, Jessica	73.8	13.25	87.05
Atkins, Henry	4.5	2	6.5
Aumont, Miranda	6.5	3	9.5
Austin, Isabella	14	6	20
Azoor, Toby	13	0	13
Baillieu, Flo	0	0	0
Bange, Monique	30.6	0	30.6
Barnes, Andrew	26.25	0	26.25
Barnes, Bridget	23.45	4	27.45
Barnes, Ingrid	0	0	0
Barrand, Jai	42.03	0	42.03
Bertalli, Scarlett	4.08	4.5	8.58
Blythe, Arthur	0	4	4
Blythe, Oscar	0	7	7
Bock, Max	0	4.3	4.3
Bogdan, Nicholas	0	14.25	14.25
Boyd-Bell, Angus	48.92	0	48.92
Brancatisano, Sibella	0	9.5	9.5
Brewer Blake, Flora	21.35	0	21.35
Brooks, Kate	34.25	0	34.25
Brown, Thomas	0	29.5	29.5
Cahill, Lily	42.58	29.3	71.88
Callaghan, Matthew	32.03	4	36.03
Cameron, Milly	11.52	0	11.52
Campbell, Emily	12.7	13.8	26.5
Cargill, Travis	28.25	0	28.25
Cargill, Zali	48.72	0	48.72
Carne, Mia	0	4.5	4.5
Cassell, Iris	40.55	0	40.55
Cassell-Ashton, Georgia	28.72	7	35.72
Chadwick, Kobi	24	0	24
Cherny, Dean	3.5	18.77	22.27
Cherny, Phoebe	11.43	18.55	29.98
Clancy, Elizabeth	2	21.5	23.5

Name	Patrol Hours	Water Safety Hours	Total Hours
Clancy, Greta	0	13	13
Clancy, Ruth	0	0	0
Clark, Kylie	33.1	0	33.1
Clark, Mackenzie	23.5	0	23.5
Clark, Madison	42.62	0	42.62
Clark, Milla	38.77	34.53	73.3
Clark, Murphy	50.61	20	70.61
Clarke, Anouk	19.58	8	27.58
Clarke, Nathaniel	18.93	0	18.93
Clarke, Nicholas	24.08	0	24.08
Cleven, Lainey	0	29.63	29.63
Cole, Rhys	8	5	13
Collins, Benjamin	11.58	0	11.58
Collins, Daniel	11.58	0	11.58
Condon, Hugh	8.1	0	8.1
Connell, Aristotle	6.08	8.55	14.63
Connell, Joseph	23.08	14.05	37.13
Connell, Noah	23.08	25.4	48.48
Cooper, Ned	13.52	30.07	43.59
Cooper, Rob	0	2	2
Crescia, Amelie	4	10.5	14.5
Curtis, Aine	0	2.77	2.77
Davey, Emily	0	0	0
Davey, Sienna	17	7.5	24.5
Davey, Wendy	8	4	12
Davis, Deanne	13.05	21.5	34.55
Davison, Ted	7.25	1.75	9
Dawes, Hugh	10.75	17.53	28.28
De Fazio, Charlie	4.52	19.75	24.27
De Fazio, Jack	15.53	15.5	31.03
Devine, Alexandra	0	14.05	14.05
Devine, Leah	0	18.25	18.25
Doak, Max	45.45	15.33	60.78
Doherty, Ellie	0	4	4
Doherty, Paul	24.89	0	24.89
Douglas, Ruby	2.5	8.75	11.25
Drake, Helena	22.08	34.57	56.65
Ellison-Whyte, Sukanya	36	4	40
Enever, Bonnie	6.5	14.25	20.75
Evans, Callum	0	0	0
Farrell, Timothy	0	24.03	24.03
Feehan, David	20.32	36.32	56.64
Feehan, Elizabeth	7.02	20.55	27.57
Feehan, Isaac	4	13.55	17.55
Fehring, Campbell	0	1.5	1.5
Findlay, Maxwell	0	0	0
Findlay, Thomas	0	0	0

Name	Patrol Hours	Water Safety Hours	Total Hours
Foenander, Willow	0	18.03	18.03
Foley, Mietta	0	33.57	33.57
Ford, Isabella	16.25	0	16.25
Ford, Jon	13	6	19
Ford, Michele	21.5	0	21.5
Ford, Nicholas	3	0	3
French, Matthew	0	0	0
Gallagher, John	25.25	4.5	29.75
Gasparini, Josh	0	25.05	25.05
Gibson, Andrew	62.4	0	62.4
Gilbert, Elizabeth	3.5	0	3.5
Gluskie, Isabella	16.75	0	16.75
Grant, Claudia	0	15.25	15.25
Graves, Matthew	25.78	3.83	29.61
Gray, Caleb	16.5	0	16.5
Gray, Leeonie	24.6	0	24.6
Guymer, Warren	0	12.32	12.32
Haling, Hannah	0	23.55	23.55
Hansen, Toby	0	5.75	5.75
Heffernan, Lachlan	7.33	7.08	14.41
Heffernan, Lucas	7	0.5	7.5
Heffernan, Tamara	22.89	6.5	29.39
Henshall, Jonathan	0	9.25	9.25
Hicks, Charles	4.02	0	4.02
Hicks, Yasmin	4.02	13.25	17.27
Higginbotham, David	16.5	0	16.5
Higgins, Liam	15.25	20.82	36.07
Higgins, Matilde	5.67	22.32	27.99
Hodges, Olivia	4.5	9	13.5
Hood, Vicki	21	0	21
Hoskins, Charlotte	5.5	0	5.5
Hoskins, Oscar	0	0	0
Hough, Leif	0	0	0
Hough, Patrick	14	0	14
Howell, Kate	0	0	0
Hunt, Georgina	0	10.5	10.5
Hunt, John	0	3	3
Hunt, Lucy	0	12.5	12.5
Hunt, Samuel	0	22.53	22.53
Hunt, Thomas	11.5	20.75	32.25
Hurley, Claire	0	0	0
Hyams, Amelia	11	17.88	28.88
Hynes, India	0	1	1
Hynes, Lottie	4.25	1	5.25
Irwin, Myles	14.5	0	14.5
Jeanes, John Michael	0	5.5	5.5
Johnston, Ariya	24.01	28.05	52.06

Name	Patrol Hours	Water Safety Hours	Total Hours
Johnstone, Mimi	3	7.08	10.08
Johnstone, Samuel	1	11.75	12.75
Jones, Amy	76.24	0	76.24
Justice, Joanna	11.5	0	11.5
Kemp Smith, Anoushka	4	28.55	32.55
King, Oscar	4	18.77	22.77
Kleverlaan, Molly	0	23.75	23.75
Kogler, Claudia	7.67	8	15.67
Kogler, Harriet	0	0	0
Kyriacou, Adam	0	19.3	19.3
Kyriacou, Elina	0	11.58	11.58
Kyriacou, Lucy	0	0	0
Kyriacou, Noah	0	0	0
Laity, Oscar	9.5	15.75	25.25
Lally, Hamish	0	0	0
Larobina, Louisa	0	7.75	7.75
Laussen, Ella	6	0	6
Laussen, Henry	0	0	0
Leahy, David	6.77	2	8.77
Lebeau, Arthur	0	26.28	26.28
Lebeau, Eliott	0	25.75	25.75
Lebeau, Estelle	0	28.28	28.28
Lempriere, Adelaide	0	0	0
Lethlean, Stacey	11	9.5	20.5
Levy, Chloe	4	5.75	9.75
Lew, Sophie	10.75	23.07	33.82
Lillywhite, Grace	6.75	2	8.75
Lipszyc, Romy	5.5	0	5.5
Lowden, Cooper	15.02	37.33	52.35
Macaulay, Charlotte	34.5	11	45.5
Macaulay, William	0	13.53	13.53
Macpherson Smith,	24.62	18.33	42.95
Charles			
Mair, Riley	22.5	13.3	35.8
Mallet, Amelie	8	21.05	29.05
Mangini, Max	0	14.75	0
Marks, Thomas	8.75	14.75	23.5
May-Konning, Emma	53.5	33.57	87.07
McCraith, Catherine	14.27	7.75	22.02
McGirr, George	0	0.75	24.82
McGuire, Bonnie	25.08	9.75	34.83
McGuirk, Liam	0	12.5	0
McGuirk, Mitchell	0	13.5	13.5
McKenzie, Alasdair	20.5	0	20.5
McManamey, Sophie	10.58	28.05	38.63
McMeeken, Gabrielle	33	0	33
McMillan, Keeley	0	17.32	17.32

Name	Patrol Hours	Water Safety Hours	Total Hours
Merrigan, Cassandra	11.25	0	11.25
Merrigan, Simon	18	4.5	22.5
Merrigan, Violet	0	22.05	22.05
Merrison, Phoebe	0	0	0
Merrison, William	0	21	21
Meszaros, Madeline	26.38	18.55	44.93
Middendorp, Holly	0	18.75	18.75
Millar, Nathan	46.25	14.75	61
Mills, Isabelle	25	0	25
Mitchell, Angus	0	13.5	13.5
Mollenkopf, Thomas	30.55	0	30.55
Morgenthaler, Brittany	36.65	3.83	40.48
Morgenthaler, Ky	0	0	0
Morton, Amelia	0	4	4
Morton, Estelle	0	0	0
Morton, Matthew	0	4	4
Murphy, Katherine	0	16.05	16.05
Murray, Tarena	0	8	8
Northcote, Giselle	0	0	0
Northcote, Jasmine	0	13.55	13.55
Northcote, Steven	55.57	0	55.57
O'Connor, Alannah	0	18.15	18.15
O'Connor, Fergus	0	0	0
O'Connor, Isabel	0	0	0
O'Connor, Liam	4.5	20.99	25.49
O'Hara, Andrew	42.87	0	42.87
Oke, Bennett	15.08	11.5	26.58
Oldham, Christopher	37.5	22.08	59.58
Oldham, Grace	15.33	39.57	54.9
O'Loughlin, Brett	0	0	0
Parris, Isla	0	6.5	6.5
Parris, Vincent	0	4.5	4.5
Paul, William	0	14.25	14.25
Paynter, Amelia Paynter, Zara	0	0	0
Pedersen, Ginger	0	0	
Perry, Camilla	0	0	0
Perry, Jemima	0	1.5	1.5
Perry, Zara	0	0	0
Phillips, Arki	5.03	14.5	19.53
Phillips, Elsie	0	13.03	13.03
Phillips, Justin	0	0	0
Phillips, Luca	11.27	12.75	24.02
PITT, Alexandra	18.83	14.55	33.38
Poore, Chloe	0	8.25	8.25
Porter, Virginia	14.12	15	29.12
Pound, Anton	11.57	17.07	28.64
. Julia, Auton	11.57	17.07	20.04

Name	Patrol Hours	Water Safety Hours	Total Hours
Pound, Charlotte	0	14	14
Pound, Nina	0	3.5	3.5
Pullar, Charlie	0	4	4
Pullar, Dean	0	3.5	3.5
Pullar, Mimi	11.5	17.57	29.07
Redlich, Edward	0	0	0
Reid, Catherine	0	0	0
Rhodes, Isobel	4.25	9.75	14
Rhodes, Luca	4.5	4.5	9
Richardson, Kate	0	0	0
Richardson, Nicholas	47.85	3.83	51.68
Riseley, Brendan	25.25	0	25.25
Rizzon, Maxwell	0	0	0
Robinson, Caitlin	13.08	0	13.08
Robinson, Lachlan	15	0	15
Rogers, Eli	20.17	21.07	41.24
Rolland, Andrew	0	5.5	5.5
Romari, Jason	7	0	7
Romari, Jasper	0	0	0
Romari, Layla	0	0	0
Rose, Alice	0	18.05	18.05
Rose, Thomas	0	0	0
Ross, Alasdair	13.5	0	13.5
Ross, Max	12.77	11.32	24.09
Russell, David	26.64	0	26.64
Russell, Kaitlin	17	0	17
Russell, Mietta	0	0	0
Salaoutis, Stephanie	4	2	6
Salaoutis, Zoe	4	0	4
Sandow, Jessica	3.25	12.5	15.75
Sawyer, Dana	13.12	0	13.12
Scoffern, Misty	0	20	20
Scoffern, Skye	0	0	0
Scott, Hannah	9.32	0	9.32
Shanks, Ashley	41.5	0	41.5
Singh Towler, Jaya	11.3	20.07	31.37
Singh, Daniel	0	0	0
Singh, Kasha	0	14.25	14.25
Singh, Shail	3	0	3
Skehan, Luke	13.25	2.5	15.75
Skehan, Milla	16.25	9.5	25.75
Skehan, Oscar	14.3	3.5	17.8
Snow, Claudia	11.02	17.38	28.4
Snow, Hunter	11.5	24.88	36.38
Spokevicius, Tamas	0	22.07	22.07
Starr, Jane	16.5	26	42.5
Starr, Michael	4	2.5	6.5

Name	Patrol Hours	Water Safety Hours	Total Hours
Stewart, Carolyn	0	5.5	5.5
Stewart, Eliza	0	25.07	25.07
Stodal, Ryder	21.02	0	21.02
Strauss, Cleo	11.5	11.5	23
Summers, Dianne	15.05	16.32	31.37
Swan, Kathy	0	1	1
Swaney, Edward	0	4	4
Swaney, Ella	0	0	0
Talbot, James	0	0	0
Tankovich, Ella	8.25	22.08	30.33
Taylor, Isaac	0	3	3
Thompson, Sabine	8	28.38	36.38
Thompson, Sylvie	24.13	29.63	53.76
Tierney, Eva	0	22.25	22.25
Treadwell, Luke	36.03	13.05	49.08
Treadwell, Michael	60.68	0	60.68
Tyrrell, Jarvis	21.27	22.57	43.84
Van Delft, Callum	19.5	23.07	42.57
Van Delft, Erin	32.1	13	45.1
Van Delft, Joris	23.6	38.5	62.1
Walker, Zahra	0	0	0
Warner, Bella	4.5	0	4.5
Warner, Edward	64.07	0	64.07
Warner, Zoe	0	0	0
Watt, Chris	35.07	7	42.07
Watt, Renee	5	5.5	10.5
Watt, Zoe	4	1	5
Welsh, Andrew	39.7	0	39.7
Wheatley-Young, Ilka	0	19.5	19.5
Whitehouse, Liam	57.1	0	57.1
Wilkinson, Sophie	0	3.25	3.25
Williams, Chloe	18.02	3.5	21.52
Williams, Emma	0	0	0
Williams, Jody	21.18	0	21.18
Williams, Riley	0	0	0
Wilson, Samu	0	0	0
Wilson, Topi	0	0	0
Wood, Sienna	9.25	0	9.25
Woods, Nicholas	63.57	0	63.57
Woods, Sonny	9.5	4.3	13.8
Young, David	0	32.3	32.3

Membership Statistics

Sub-Membership Category	Total Members	Male Members	Female Members
Junior Activity Member (5-13 years)	493	247	246
Cadet Member (13-15 years)	90	32	58
Active (15-18 yrs)	55	20	35
Active (18yrs and over)	206	117	89
Reserve Active	5	4	1
Long Service	22	11	11
Associate	505	223	282
Life Member	41	34	7
General	29	10	19
Inclusive/Adaptive Program Participant	8	4	4
Total	1457	703	754

List of Members

Life Members

Marc Aliotti **Andrew Barnes** Richard Batchelor Peter Braithwaite Tamara-Leigh Brawn Murray Cahill Michael Caraher Richard Ellis Geoffrey Ewert Jon Ford Andrew Gibson Peter Gibson Khali Gooding **Brian Horwood** John Horwood **Geoffrey James** Maxwell Jeffrey **Edward Kidd**

Ian Knight Clayton McDonald Garry McKellar Thomas Mollenkopf Stephen Morgenthaler Simone Munro Ronald Murray Tarena Murray Blane Paton Gary Randall **Donald Roberts** Michelle Royal-Hebblewhite Garry Rydberg Haydn Tierney Louise Tierney Alfred Treadwell Luke Treadwell Michael Treadwell

Andrew Welsh Peter Whillans **Anthony Williams** Kim Williams Robert Woodhouse *Alastair Buxton *Richard Ellis *Peter Ford *Alan Forster *Alister Forsyth *Geoff Kinsey *Jill McKellar *John Silver *Peter Taylor *Gary Tierney *Graham Tierney *Geoffrey Waters *John Williams

Cadet Member (13-15 yrs)

Lucy Agosta
Max Alekna
Chloe Angelo
Oscar Blythe
Angus Boyd-Bell
Sibella Brancatisano
Leo Briganti
Emily Campbell

Mia Carne Kobi Chadwick Greta Clancy Milla Clark Lainey Cleven Joseph Connell Amelie Crescia Jemima Crowe Ted Davison
Hugh Dawes
Charlie De Fazio
Leah Devine
Ruby Douglas
Bonnie Enever
Thomas Findlay
Willow Foenander

*Deceased

Mietta Foley
Josh Gasparini
Freya Godkin
Claudia Grant
Hannah Haling
Toby Hansen
Liam Higgins
Matilde Higgins
Olivia Hodges
Amelia Hyams
India Hynes
Mimi Johnstone
Anoushka Kemp Smith

Oscar King
Molly Kleverlaan
Claudia Kogler
Elina Kyriacou
Sam Lally
Reuben Landau

Cleo Laughton Estelle Lebeau Adelaide Lempriere William Macaulay
Amelie Mallet
Miranda Martin
Mitchell McGuirk
Violet Merrigan
Phoebe Merrison
William Merrison
Madeline Meszaros

Isabelle Mills
Angus Mitchell
Estelle Morton
Jasmine Northcote
Alannah O'Connor
Fergus O'Connor
Grace Oldham
Poppy Parker
Amelia Paynter
Camilla Perry
Arki Phillips

Arki Phillips
Elsie Phillips
Luca Phillips
Chloe Poore

Charlotte Pound Charlie Pullar Luca Rhodes Maxwell Rizzon Eli Rogers

Alice Rose
Zoe Salaoutis
Misty Scoffern
Daniel Singh
Milla Skehan
Oscar Skehan
Claudia Snow
Hunter Snow

Tamas Spokevicius

Eliza Stewart Cleo Strauss Ella Tankovich Sabine Thompson

Eva Tierney

Ilka Wheatley-Young Sophie Wilkinson Topi Wilson

Active (15-18 yrs)

Zoe Alekna
Charlie Appleton
Jessica Ashby
Miranda Aumont
Flo Baillieu
Jai Barrand
Arabella Bertalli
Arthur Blythe
Nicholas Bogdan
Flora Brewer Blake

Ruth Clancy Murphy Clark Anouk Clarke Fenella Collins Noah Connell Charlize Crescia Aine Curtis

Elizabeth Feehan
Maxwell Findlay

Matthew French Lucas Heffernan Charles Hicks Yasmin Hicks Leif Hough Lucy Hunt

Angus Johnstone Harriet Kogler Noah Kyriacou Louisa Larobina Abbey Laughton Sophie Lew Grace Lillywhite Cooper Lowden Max Mangini

Emma May-Konning George McGirr Liam McGuirk Keeley McMillan Holly Middendorp Isabel O'Connor

Isla Parris
Zara Paynter
Ginger Pedersen
Jemima Perry
Zara Perry
Nina Pound
Edward Redlich
Layla Romari
Thomas Rose
Ryder Stodal
Zahra Walker
Zoe Watt
Emma Williams
Samu Wilson

Sienna Wood

Active (18 yrs and over)

Darius Alekna Nicola Alekna Kim Aliotti Bryce Appleton Charlotte Ashby Henry Atkins David Austin

Isabella Austin
Toby Azoor
Meredith Baker
Monique Bange
Bridget Barnes
Ingrid Barnes
Katharine Beever
Robert Belcher
Olivia Bogdan

Carl Brennan Kate Brooks Thomas Brown Lily Cahill Michael Cain

Matthew Callaghan

Travis Cargill
Zali Cargill
Iris Cassell
Georgia Cassell-

Ashton

Dean Cherny Elizabeth Clancy

Kylie Clark

Mackenzie Clark Madison Clark Nathaniel Clarke Nicholas Clarke

Rhys Cole Rob Cooper Joshua Cukurins

Luke Curry
Emily Davey
Sienna Davey
Wendy Davey
Deanne Davis
Kate Dawes
Lilly Dawes
Sienna Dawes
Alexandra Devine

Max Doak
Ellie Doherty
Jesse Doherty

Paul Doherty Helena Drake Benjamin Dwyer Megan Dwyer Sukanya Ellison-

Whyte

Callum Evans
Daniella Farrell
Timothy Farrell
David Feehan
Campbell Fehring
Isabella Ford
Michele Ford
Nicholas Ford
Adam Francis
Jake Fraser
Darcy Frawley
John Gallagher

Elizabeth Gilbert Isabella Gluskie Liam Goss Mathilda Grant

Matthew Graves

Caleb Gray Leeonie Gray

Sacha

Guggenheimer Warren Guymer Jonathan Haling Tamara Heffernan Jonathan Henshall David Higginbotham

Vicki Hood
Jordan Hooper
Thomas Hooper
Charlotte Hoskins
Oscar Hoskins
Patrick Hough
Kate Howell
Georgina Hunt
John Hunt
Matilda Hunt
Samuel Hunt

Claire Hurley Myles Irwin

John Michael Jeanes Samuel Johnstone

Amy Jones
Joanna Justice
Samantha Kloe
Daniel Kogler
Sui Kong

Adam Kyriacou
Lucy Kyriacou
Hamish Lally
Ella Laussen
Henry Laussen
William Laussen
Kirra Lawton
Fiona Leach
David Leahy

Arthur Lebeau
Eliott Lebeau
Stacey Lethlean
Peter Lincoln
Sarah Low
Tracey Lowden
Charlotte Macaulay
Charles Macpherson

Smith Riley Mair

Angus Matthews
Scott McAllister
Catherine McCraith
Gemma McDonald
Bonnie McGuire
Stephen McGuire
James McKellar
Alasdair McKenzie
Hamish McKenzie
Darren McLeod
Gabrielle McMeeken
Cassandra Merrigan
Simon Merrigan

Nathan Millar

Ky Morgenthaler

Amelia Morton

James Morton

Matthew Morton

Bruce Mourney Katherine Murphy Giselle Northcote Steven Northcote Lachlan O'Connor Tim O'Connor Andrew O'Hara Christopher Oldham Brett O'Loughlin Vincent Parris Damon Pascoe William Paul David Paynter Lachlan Pearse Jackson Perkin Felicity Perry Justin Phillips Virginia Porter Anton Pound Dean Pullar Catherine Reid Kate Richardson Nicholas Richardson Samuel Richardson **Brendan Riseley**

Caitlin Robinson Lachlan Robinson William Rodgers Andrew Rolland Jason Romari Jasper Romari Geoff Rose Alasdair Ross Jemima Russell Kaitlin Russell Mietta Russell Dana Sawyer Damon Scoffern Skye Scoffern Tulle Scoffern Hannah Scott Ashley Shanks Kasha Singh Shail Singh Luke Skehan **Emily Starr** Heidi Starr Jane Starr Michael Starr Carolyn Stewart

Georgia Stewart Dianne Summers Edward Swanev Lachlan Swaney Chloe Talbot James Talbot Isaac Taylor **James Thomas** Madeleine Thomas Mathew Thompson Erin Van Delft Joris Van Delft Bella Warner **Edward Warner** Zoe Warner **Chris Watt** Renee Watt Liam Whitehouse **Jody Williams** Riley Williams Nicholas Woods Sonny Woods David Young Harrison Young James Young

Long Service

Frank Christian
Andrew Cromb
Anthony Davis
Shea Grant
Chantal Guziak
Lisa Harrup
Barry Hill
Natalie Johnstone

Reserve Active

Matthew Bunting-Frame Hugh Condon Olivia Dorning Andrew Foley Robert Wells Morgan Jones Allan Latto Dayna Laurence Romy Lipszyc Geoffrey Matthews Paula Matthews Samuel McCombe Deanna McNamara Brittany Morgenthaler Rebecca Patrick Zachary Richter David Russell Ella Swaney Mark Tierney

Associate

Gabby Ackland
Luke Agosta
Megan Agosta
Daniel Ahern
Driss Ait Ouakrim
Brad Akkerman
Georgina Akkerman
Gabrielle Alexander
James Alexander
Nicholas Allan
James Anderson
Kelvin Anderson
Lisa Anderson
Salli Anderson

Amy Ardlie
Vanessa Ashby
Warren Ashby
Alice Atkins
Charles Atkins
Esmeralda
Atzemakis
Henry Badgery
Tamsin Baird
Renee Baker
Christian Bakker
Louise Bakker
Olivia Baldrocco
Belinda Balmer-

Simpson

Caroline Barber Sandra Barnes Lina Andrea Barrera

Daza

Nicholas Beck Sarah Beck

Marika Benetti-Hille

Gus Berger Louise Berger Cameron Bertalli Julia Bertalli Amy Bingham Kenneth Bingham

Alice Blake

Jason Blankfield Shelley Blankfield Amanda Bloom
James Blythe
Miffany Blythe
Victoria Boag
Marcus Bogdan
Venetia Bombas
Anna Bonato
Luke Bonato
Luke Bonato
Katherine Boyd
Eleanor Bridger
Amanda Briganti
Alexander Brockhoff

Simone Brookes
Katrina Brooks
Jessica Broughton
Will Broughton
Jaclyn Brown
Mitchell Brown
Nick Bryant
Craig Buchanan
Jonathan Burge
Sheree Burge
Chloe Burgess
Adam Butler

Drew Cameron

Elisha Cameron

Claire Campbell

Glynn Campbell
Kate Campbell
Lisa Cantwell-Cargill
Stefanie Cappuccio
Monique Carroll
Louisa Carter
Justine Castles
Steve Castles
Jeanie Cheong
Tanya Cherny
Jasmin Chua
William Clancy

Warren Clarke David Cleven Hollie Cleven Brett Collins

Sharyn Clarke

Benjamin Connell

Ben Cooper

Elizabeth Cooper Rhys Cooper Scott Cooper

Emmanuel Costuna Nicky Couston Benjamin Cox Joanne Crisp Simon Crowe Sophie Crowe

Sophie Crowe
Innis Cull
Hamish Curry
Bernie Curtis
Mia Cusack
Amy D'Angelo
Andre Dao
James Date
Antonia Davison
Amanda Day
Benjamin Day
Claudia Daymond
Geoff Daymond
Tamie De Fazio
Vincent De Fazio

Travis De Winton
Nicholas Decker
Stephanie M Delaney
Stephanie Demkiw
Catherine Derham
Roger Devine
Cassandra Dillon

John De Marco

Michael Dillon
Shaun Dixon
Captyn Dowell
Emma Dowling
Stephen D'Souza
David Dubois
Nick Duncan
Louise Dunn
Melissa Dwyer
Samantha Dymond

John Eagle

Bonnie Easterbrook Caroline Elliott

Grant Ellis

Matthew Enever

Michael Eva Amanda Everett Tineke Fancourt Jonathon Fetterplace

Anna Findlay
Claire Finkelstein
Llewelyn Fleming
Fleur Forsyth
Alex Franes

Yolanda Franes Cid Fiona Fredrickson Matthew Fredrickson

Alicia Freeman Christina Frenzel Justin Frenzel Katrina Garner Peter Garner Anthony Gasparini

Claire Gili
Robert Gili
Penny Gillett
Andrew Gilmour
Lucy Gleeson
Sally Gluyas
Robert Goode
James Goold
Andrew Gordon
Courtney Gordon

Sam Graham Chris Grant Karen Grant Rebecca Gray Timothy Gray Janine Gregory Robert Gregory Kathryn Hackman

Alyssia Haling
Asmine Hammadou
Jocelyn Hansen
Richard Hansen
Charlie Harrison
Jessica Harrison
Jidennaja Harrison
Samuel Harrison
Stephanie Hatcher

Celia Henderson Michael Henderson Melissa Henshall Jemma Herbstritt Marc Hester

Tennielle Hester Livia Hickingbotham

Janet Hicks

Paul-Thomas Hicks

Karen Hill Jim Hirst

Joseph Hocking Katherine Hocking

Ryan Hodges Brendon Hogg David Holland

Nicholas Holland

Sylvia Holland Asha Holmes Simon Holt Imogen Hone Mark Hopkinson

Tatenda Hopkinson Craig Horne Michelle Horne Christine Houlihan Bianca Hourihan Jac Howden Michelle Howe Brett Humphrey

Penelope Hunt Crystal Hutton

Ann Hyams
Anthony Hyams
Rob Hyams
Craig Hynes
John Hyslop
Karin Hyslop
Amanda Irwin
Warwick Irwin
Hannah Jay
Alina Jeanes
Andrew Jeffrey
Kailani Johnson
Chris Johnstone

Irene Johnstone Ross Jones Laura Kagan Sean Kagan

Gemma Kaplan Ashlee Kay Sarah Kay

Catherine Keating Melanie Kendrick

Joyce Khor
Daniel King
Richard King
Cassandra Kitto
Stephen Kitto
Monty Kleverlaan
Scott Knights
Thea Kogler
John Kohlar

Nicky Konstantinou Renee Kostiuk Wilga Kottek

Geoffrey Kozminsky Clare Kroussoratis James Kroussoratis Hamsa Kunaratnam

Stuart Laing
Kim Laity
Kate Lally
Simon Lally
Susie Lally
Adam Landau
Craig Langford
Jannicke Langseth
Claire Larkin

Prudence Latchford

Lok Lau

Carolyn Laughton
Simon Laughton
Caroline Lavender
Damian Lawry
Elizabeth Lawry
Casey Lee
Emily Lee
Michael Levy
Jessica Lightfoot
Jade M Lomax
Christopher Lucas
Kristopher Lundine
Michelle Lundine
Andrew Mackie

Michele

Macnaughton Amanda Mangini Kyle Mangini Anna Mansour
Michael Marburg
Sally Marks
Sarah-Jo Mason
Nicole Mathews
Amy Mattschoss
Georgina Mayo
Cathryn McArthur
Anthea McCombe
Stuart McCraith
Mark McDermott
Damien Mcguigan
Hannah Mcguigan
Adele Mcivor
Kieran Mcivor

Jennifer McKeachie Josephine Mckendrick Jock Mckinnell Stacey Mckinnell Xavier McLaurin Alexandra

Melissa McPherson Beth Meades

McManamey

Adrian Mercuri Sarah Merrigan Edward Merrison Jaymie Miall Matthew Miall

Zoe Milgrom
Gary Miller
Murray Mitchell
Lucinda Mollenkopf

Kate Moon Vanessa Morgan Kristine Moser

Maximilian Moser

Joshua Monks

Andrew Mullins Jacqui Mullins Chris Munro Alice Murray

Stacey Myers Nicole Naughtin James Nave Michelle Nave

Campbell Neal

Victoria Neal Maria Nelson Patrick Nelson Michelle Nguyen-

Brown

Peter Nguyen-Brown Rachel Nickless Naomi Nienaber Qing Nixon Timothy Nixon Kirsty Nottle

Stephen Nussbaum

Marni Oaten Andrew O'Brien Darragh O'Brien Samantha O'Brien Anne O'Bryan

Chris O'Connor Victor Ogues Jonathan O'Kane Alison Oke

Michael Oke Christine O'Keefe Melaina Oldham Megan Oldmeadow

Chris Olszak Elizabeth Orlov Kirill Orlov

Julia O'Shaughnessy Belinda Pagliaro Andrew Parker Amanda Parnis Matthew Parnis Melissa Parris Courtney Paul

Mark Pearson-Gills Kate Perman-Swenson Amber Phillips Stephen Phillips Marcus Pianta Carla Pieramati Simon Pitt

Richard Poore Jane Pound Elise Rackley Heather Rai Sandeep Rai Jonathan Ray Kylie Rees Simon Reith Julie Renato

Sebastian Renato Alexander Rhodes Anthea Rhodes Amy Rieve Nicholas Rieve Aaron Rintoul Linda Rintoul Marija Robb

Catherine Rogasch Marcus Rogasch Ben Rogers Megan Rogers

Natasha Rosentreter

Matthew Ross
Sharon Russell
Rachel Ryan
David Sacks
Georgie Sacks
Jesse Sahely
Pippa Sandow
Constance Sankey
Thomas Sankey
Jean Sauboua

Eliza Schenck
Peter Schenck
Kim Scher
Scott Schofield
Felicity Scoffern
Donna Scott
Kathleen Sexton
Carla Shallies
Rhea Shearman
Matthew Shinners

James Short
Andrew Silver
David Silver
Diane Silver
John Sitzler
Bronwen Slater
Jessica Smedley
Jessica Gray Smith

Kasie Smith Gillian Snow Hayden Snow Jeremy Snow Matthew Snow Peter Sobczyszyn Antanas Spokevicius

Kate Stern Mark Steven **Grant Stewart** Troy Stratton **Christian Strauss** Erin Summers Peter Summers Monique Sverdvik

Kathy Swan Michael Swan Rachel Swann Stephen Swann Cynthia Swanson

Claire Szabo Daniel Szabo Daryl Talbot Simon Talbot Arturo Tallarida Louise Taylor Kathlin Temin Dayna Thickett

Sean Thomas Christie Tierney

Belinda Thomas

Jane Tierney

Kate Traeger Amy Treadwell Anne Treadwell Bryce Trimble Illana Tully Richard Turner Justin Tyrrell Alice Urban

Llewellvn Van Essen

Vicki Vaskos

Andrea Verhoeven Michael Verhoeven Stuart Walker Damian Wallace Helen Walmslev **Andrew Walter Lucy Walter**

Andrew Warburton Katherine Warburton

Tristan Ward Corev Webb Carrieann Wells Nicholas Wells Callum Welsh Lucy Welsh Sophie Welsh Laura Wenn Mark Wenn Megan Wheatley **Annabel White** Sophie Whitear Tristan Whitear Suzanne Whittaker

Amy Williams April Williams Caroline Williams Janet Williams Jessica Williams Ryan Williams Sandra Williams Andrew Wilson Belinda Wilson Elina Wilson Gerrard Wilson James Wilson Tim Wilson James Wisken Natalie Wisken Bryce Wolfe Leanne Wolfe Lydia Wong

Chanelle Wooldridge Jack Wooldridge **Amy Wotton** Edwina Wren

Juliet Wright-Single Bree Louise Wrigley

Dan Ziffer

General

Billie Alexander Charlie Alexander Tait Bogdan

Tilda Burge Anya Curry Elise Curry Isabella Date **Teddy Date**

Angus Gooding

Flynn Gooding

Edmund Horne Madeleine Jeanes **Grace Knights** Max Lally

Annabelle Lawry Charlotte Lawry Sebastian Lomax

Will Lomax Eve Madder

Philippa McCraith

Rose McGuire Mikaela Moon Ava Mullins Sava Mullins Samuel Nguyen-

Brown

Holly Olszak Piva Turner Harvey Wenn Lumi Wilson

Inclusive/Adaptive Program Participant

Carl D'Souza Scout Foenander Talia Henshall Alice McCraith

Hugh McCraith Oscar Renato Lachlan Stewart Mietta Wilson

Junior Activity Member (5-13 yrs)

Elian Acheampong Micah Acheampong George Ackland Thomas Agosta Violet Ahern Willow Ahern Daniel Ait Ouakrim Ines Ait Ouakrim Abby Akkerman Samuel Akkerman Zoe Akkerman Kaia Allan Neve Allan Sierra Allan Halle Anderson Ossi Anderson Alby Ardlie Heidi Ardlie Violet Ardlie Archie Atkins **Hector Baird** Mia Baker Zoe Baker Harvey Bakker Ineke Baldrocco **Hunter Barty** William Beck Sophie Belcher Axel Berger Magnus Berger Scarlett Bertalli Alice Bingham **Emily Bingham** Ben Blankfield Romy Bloom Max Blythe Max Bock Hugo Bonato Lorenzo Bonato Matteo Bonato

Raymond Boyd

Oriana Briganti

Siena Briganti

Edward Brown

Sienna Brockhoff

Harrison Broughton

Lucy Brown Harry Bryant **Ned Bryant** Aliyah Buchan Ivy Burge Bo Burgess Matilda Burgess Harry Butler Winter Butler Milly Cameron Veronica Cameron Isla Campbell Maeve Castles Chloe Cherny Phoebe Cherny Matilda Cleven Tabitha Cleven Benjamin Collins **Daniel Collins** Aristotle Connell Vincent Connell **Emily Cooper** George Cooper Hannah Cooper Henry Cooper Henry Cooper **Humphrey Cooper Ned Cooper** Oscar Cooper Paige Cooper Polly Cooper Sarah Cooper Louis Costuna Quentin Costuna **Lucy Couston Emily Crisp** Clementine Crowe Jasper Crowe Genevieve Cull Fletcher Curry James Curry

Harry De Fazio Jack De Fazio Harry De Marco Angus De Winton Ruben Del Vecchio Theo Del Vecchio Iris Delaney Gus Demkiw-O'Brien Sloan Demkiw-O'Brien **Ruby Devine** Emma Dillon Jack Dillon Harper Dixon Alfie Dowell Jasper Dowell Finn Dowling Reid Dowling **Anouk Dubois** Heide Dubois Charlie Eagle Edith Eagle Harrison Eagle Elka Easterbrook Olive Easterbrook Tess Enever Elijah Eva Felix Eva Fred Farrell Isaac Feehan Annabelle Fehring Samuel Fehring Thomas Fehring Clementine **Fetterplace** Edie Fouquet Will Fouquet **Eva Franes** Maya Franes Alexander Franes Cid Joev Fraser Hunter Fredrickson

Felizitas Frenzel

Maximilian Frenzel

Lenny Daymond

Tom Curry

Lea Dao

Poppy D'Angelo

Tessa Davison

Matilda Day

Annelise Gasparini Lulu Gasparini

Ned Gili

Charlotte Gilmour Georgia Gilmour Archie Gleeson Eve Gleeson

Elizabeth Goode Lilly Goold **Edward Gordon** Hugo Gordon Percy Graham **Daisy Gray**

Georgina Grav Philippa Gray Campbell Gregory Spencer Gregory Millicent Guymer Nicholas Haling Philippa Haling Lilian Hampshire

William Hansen Evie Harrison Jack Harrison Sam Harrison

Lachlan Heffernan Lilv Henderson Oscar Henderson Chloe Henshall James Hester

Thomas Hester Amy Hickingbotham Harriet Hirst

Grace Hocking Charlie Hodges Francis Hodges Theodore Hodges

Jhai Hogg Kobi Hogg

Adelaide Holland

Leo Holland Levi Holland Macy Holland Alexander Holt Freddie Holt Maggie Holt Maximilian Hopkinson

Daniel Horne Maggie Hourihan

Flynn Howden Tarlo Howden Clara Hunt Claudia Hunt Frederick Hunt

Grace Hunt **Hugh Hunt** Rosie Hunt **Thomas Hunt Edison Hyams** Oliver Hyams Lottie Hynes Alfie Hyslop

Sam Hyslop Catherine Jeanes Annabelle Jeffrey **Darcie Johnson**

Eloise Johnson Kitty Johnson Ariya Johnston Gerard Johnston **Arthur Jones**

Mae Justice Remi Justice Angus Kagan Harvey Kagan Milo Kagan

Darcy Kaplan Cox **Emmet Kaplan Cox Bailey Kendrick** Morgan Kendrick

Sophie King Arnold Kitto Clark Kitto Lewis Kitto Jack Kleverlaan Francesca Kloe

Gabrielle Kloe William Kloe Tom Kogler Paloma Kohlar Xavier Kohlar

Leo Kolb Rafael Kolb Leah Kozminsky Noah Steven Kozminsky

Coco Kroussoratis Harriet Kroussoratis Milla Kroussoratis Thomas Kyriacou

Iris Laing Oscar Laity **Annabel Lally** Charlotte Lally Ezra Landau Jasper Langford Gaston Lebeau Charlotte Lee Matilda Lee Miles Lee Sophie Lee Chloe Levy Toby Levy Kai Lucas

Darwyn Lundine Morgan Lundine Lulu Mackie

Nina-Rose Mackie Claude Mackinnon Henry Macnaughton Sybil Macnaughton Camille Mallet Hayden Mangini Isla Mangini Otto Marburg

Thomas Marks Jackson Mattschoss Camilla McCombe

Lucy McGirr Thomas McGirr Jonathon Mcguigan Francesca Mcivor Rose Mcivor

Angus Mckendrick William Mckendrick Maci Mckinnell James McLaurin Patrick McLaurin Lachie Mcmanamey Sophie McManamey

Isaac Mcpherson

Maddison
McPherson
Emerson Meikle
Zoe Meikle
Georgie Mercuri
Frederick Merrison
Sampson Miall
Sonny Miall
Asher Milgrom
Noah Milgrom
Jessica Millar
Beau Miratana
Lenny Miratana
Heidi Mitchell

Lawson Monks
Jessica Moon
Luke Moser
Angus Mullins
Charlie Munro
Harry Munro
Maggie Munro
Hylda Murphy
Nellie Murphy
Jack Murray
Lucia Murray
Phoebe Murray
Harry Myers
Jackson Myers

Isabelle Nave Isabella Neal Eva Nelson Mia Nelson Sylvie Nienaber Ciara Nixon

Ella Nixon

Mason Myers

Hugo Nave

Holly Naughtin

Sage Nussbaum Solomon Nussbaum

Billy O'Brien Charlie O'Brien Elizabeth O'Brien Jack O'Brien Liam O'Connor Sienna Ogues Zara Ogues Vincent O'Kane Bennett Oke
Charlotte Oldham
Magnolia Olszak
Arthur Orlov
Lucy Parker
Ella Parnis
Mason Parnis
Eden Parris
Leo Parris
Isla Pascoe
Harry Paul
Luella Paul

Archer Pearson-Gills Jarvis Perman-

Swenson

Poppy Paul

Zander Perman-

Swenson

Violetta Peruzzo
Jonah Phillips
Evan Pianta
Thomas Pianta
Zoe Pianta
Alexandra PITT
Angus Pitt
Edward Pitt
Hayley Pritchard
Mimi Pullar

Jaan Rai Neev Rai Angela Ray Flinders Rees Ivy Rees Finn Reith Henry Reith Evie Renato Henry Renato Matilda Renato Isobel Rhodes Oliver Rhodes Jude Rieve

Jude Rieve Georgia Rintoul Madeleine Rintoul Timothy Robb Audrey Rogasch Willow Rogasch Ava Rogers Jacob Rogers Maia Rogers
Jack Rolland
Eva Rosentreter
Isobel Ross
Lachlan Ross
Max Ross
Harry Sacks
Louis Sacks
Charlie Sahely
William Sahely
Stephanie Salaoutis
Jessica Sandow
Eva Sankey
Isaac Sankey

Theo Sauboua Pivan
Hunter Schenck
Alexia Scher
Jack Scher
Ned Schofield
Alana Shearman
Benjamin Shinners
Jonathan Shinners
Isabella Short
Henry Silver
Ineke Simpson
Jaya Singh Towler
Rohan Singh Towler
Camille Sironic

Billy Sitzler
Leo Sitzler
Miller Smedley
William Smedley
Bonnie Snow
Campbell Snow
Gabriel Snow
Harriet Snow
Isla Snow
Judah Snow
Evangeline
Sobczyszyn
Ahna Spokevicius
Klara Spokevicius

Anna Steven
Connor Stewart
Annabelle Stratton
Thoms Stratton
Charlotte Strauss
Nate Strauss

Lucy Summers Maxwell Summers Fox Sverdvik Harriet Swan Josephine Swan Lucy Swan Gemma Swann Laney Swann Jun Swanson Lau Kit Swanson Lau Eden Sydney Mia Szabo Harriet Talbot Spencer Talbot Arlo Tallarida-Davidson Bonnie Taylor Ilona Temin Louie Thomas Orlando Thomas Sylvie Thompson Asher Tierney Isla Tierney Emma Treadwell Samuel Treadwell

Ethan Tully Harry Tung Sophie Tung Jarvis Tyrrell Callum Van Delft Petra Van Delft Illiana Van Essen Penelope Vaskos Leahy

Grace Verhoeven Henry Verhoeven James Verhoeven Marlon Walker

Archie Wallace Violet Wallace

Abby Walter
Jock Walter
Eddie Warburton
Joe Warburton
Cielo Ward
Frankie Ward
Hunter Ward
Archie Watt

Hadley Taneal Webb Madden Leigh Webb

Winifred Wells

Georgia Wells-Macey

Chloe Wenn Owen Wheatley-

Young Evie White Issy White
Lily White
Fleur Whitear
Patrick Whitear
Chloe Williams
Hugo Williams
Olivia Williams
Percival Williams
Clementine Williams

Slattery

Violet Williams

Slattery

Grace Wilson
Joseph Wilson
Leo Wilson
Kalani Wisken
Mahlia Wisken
Pia Wisken
Hazel Wodak
Zadie Wodak
Arthur Wooldridge
Isaac Wright-Duncan

Leo Wright-Duncan

Ella Rose Wrigley

Summer Kate Wrigley Elliott Ziffer Lily Ziffer

Sponsors

Sponsors

Absolute Surveying
Bowser Bean
Bluescope Westernport
Community Bank Balnarring &
District Bendigo Bank
Gainsborough Park
Gant
Grill'd
Haystack Executive
Homes & Acreage

Mick Pritchard Building
Millar Merrigan
Paton Estate Agents
Peninsula Heating & Cooling
Solutions
Peninsula Hot Springs
Pullar Cold Storage
Shoreham Surf
Vantage Fuel

Supporters and Donors

Donors

A Taylor and T Brooks
Absolute Surveying
Alex Devine
Alice Blake
Andrew Cromb
Angus Melbourne
Anthony Davis
Anthony Williams
AR Cromb Developments
Brian Horwood
Dana Sawyer
David Gearing
Edward Treadwell
Haydn Tierney
Jan Williams
Jane Tierney

John Horwood
Jon Ford
Kate Stern
Louise Tierney
Luke Treadwell
Matt Johnson Building Services
McDonald Plumbing McCrae
Merricks Station
Morgan and Mazoe Ford
Outdoor Impressions
Penny Perry
Pier 10
Pt Leo Estate
Sarah Low
Simon Merrigan
Titleholder Conveyancing

Gary Tierney Foundation Donors

Louise Tierney
AJ Forsyth Family Foundation

David Gibbs	
Kate Stern	



Financial Reports

POINT LEO SURF LIFE SAVING CLUB INC

Financial Report for the year ended 30 April 2025

Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc.

Contents

For the year ended 30 April 2025

Financial report

Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income

Statement of Financial Position

Statement of Members' Funds

Statement of Cash Flows

Notes to the financial statements

Statement by Members of the Committee of Management

Independent auditor's report

Compilation Report

Detailed Profit and Loss

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Statement of Profit or Loss and other Comprehensive Income For the year ended 30 April 2025

No	te 2025	2024
	\$	\$
Revenue		
Income	427,459	380,345
Donations	48,568	77,883
Income from Government including Grants	20,062	41,406
Interest income	58,755	32,228
Other income	-	1,603
Total revenue	554,844	533,465
Expenses		
Depreciation expense	76,091	72,877
Grants and Donations	11,200	9,000
Other Expenses	357,413	301,288
Total expenditure	444,704	383,165
Surplus before income tax	110,140	150,300
Income tax expense	-	-
Surplus for the year attributable to the members of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc.	110,140	150,300
Other Comprehensive Income for the year, net of tax.	-	-
Total comprehensive Income for the financial year attributable to the members of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc.	110,140	150,300

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Statement of Financial Position As at 30 April 2025

	Note	2025 \$	2024 \$
Assets			
Current assets Cash and cash equivalents Inventories Other assets Total current assets	<u>.</u>	1,451,939 60,690 22,500 1,535,129	1,317,298 50,633 13,022 1,380,953
Non-current assets Property, plant and equipment Right of Use Asset Total non-current assets	- -	1,368,015 400 1,368,415	1,405,176 400 1,405,576
Total assets	•	2,903,544	2,786,529
Liabilities			
Current liabilities Other liabilities Total current liabilities	-	(1,418) (1,418)	(2,033) (2,033)
Non current liabilities Lease liabilities Total non-current liabilities	- -	400 400	400 400
Total liabilities	-	(1,018)	(1,633)
Net assets	=	2,904,562	2,788,162
Members' Funds Members funds Retained earnings Unrealised gains	-	563,778 2,317,382 23,402	563,778 2,207,242 17,142
Total members' funds	=	2,904,562	2,788,162

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Statement of Cash Flows For the year ended 30 April 2025

	Note	2025 \$	2024 \$
Cash flows from operating activities			
Receipts from donors, members and other income		510,355	513,609
Payments to suppliers and employees		(413,824)	(359,397)
Interest received		58,755	32,228
Grants received		22,068	45,547
Net cash provided by operating activities	5	177,354	231,987
Cash flows from investing activities Payments for property, plant and equipment Net cash used in investing activities		(42,713) (42,713)	(83,923) (83,923)
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents		134,641	148,064
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the financial year		1,317,298	1,169,234
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the financial year		1,451,939	1,317,298

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Statement of Members' Funds For the year ended 30 April 2025

30 April 2025	Members funds	Retained Earnings	Unrealised gains	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Balance at 1 May 2024	563,778	2,207,242	17,142	2,788,162
Profit for the year	-	110,140	-	110,140
Unrealised gains / (losses)	-	-	6,260	6,260
Balance at 30 April 2025	563,778	2,317,382	23,402	2,904,562
30 April 2024	Members funds	Retained Earnings	Unrealised gains	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Balance at 1 May 2023	563,778	2,056,942	8,324	2,629,044
Profit for the year	-	150,300	-	150,300
Unrealised gains / (losses)	-	-	8,818	8,818

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 30 April 2025

Note 1. Statement of significant accounting policies

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. is an entirely voluntary organisation which provides beach patrol and rescue services, first aid and lifesaving training at Point Leo Surf Beach and surrounds.

The principal accounting policies adopted in the preparation of the financial statements are set out below. These policies have been consistently applied to all the years presented, unless otherwise stated.

Basis of preparation

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. is a not-for-profit entity. In the opinion of the Committee, Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc Inc is not a reporting entity as its users may request the financial information they need. These special purpose financial statements have been prepared for distribution to members and for the purposes of fulfilling the reporting requirements under the Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012.

These special purpose financial statements comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards.

The financial statements for the year ended 30 April 2025 were approved and authorised for issue by the Members of the Committee of Management.

New and amended standards adopted by the Association

The Association has adopted all of the new or amended Accounting Standards and Interpretations issued by the Australian Accounting Standards Board ('AASB') that are mandatory for the current reporting period.

Any new or amended Accounting Standards or Interpretations that are not yet mandatory have not been early adopted.

Basis of preparation

The financial report has been prepared on an accruals basis and is based on historical costs and does not take into account changing money value or, except where specifically stated, current valuations of non-current assets.

All amounts are presented in Australian dollars, unless otherwise stated.

In the application of the Association's accounting policies, the members of the committee are required to make judgements, estimates and assumptions about the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered to be relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc.

Notes to the financial statements (continued)

For the year ended 30 April 2025

The following significant accounting policies have been adopted in the preparation and presentation of the financial report. The accounting policies have been consistently applied, unless otherwise stated.

(a) Property, Plant and equipment

Property (buildings), plant and equipment are carried at cost less, where applicable, any accumulated depreciation. The depreciable amount of all property, plant and equipment is depreciated over the useful life of the asset to the Association commencing from the time the asset is held ready for use.

(b) Inventories

Inventories are stated in the Statement of Financial Position at the lower of cost and net realisable value.

(c) Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand, deposits held at call with banks and other short-term highly liquid investments.

(d) Income tax

No provision for income tax has been made as the Association is exempt from income tax under Division 50 of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1997.

(e) Accounts Receivable and Other Receivables

Accounts receivable are expected to be collected within 12 months of the end of the reporting period are classified as current assets. All other receivables are classified as non-current assets.

(f) Right of Use Asset

A right-of-use asset is recognised in relation to the concessionary lease of the land upon which the Association's Club House operates. The right-of-use asset is measured at cost and depreciated on a straight-line basis over the remaining unexpired period of the lease or the useful life of the asset, whichever is shorter.

(g) Revenue and other income

Funding for Club activities comes from membership fees, donations and gifts/sponsorships from corporate benefactors. Revenue is measured at the fair value of consideration received or receivable after taking into account any available concessions.

Grant income

Grant revenue is recognised in profit or loss when the company satisfies the performance obligations stated within the funding agreements. If conditions are attached to the grant which must be satisfied before the company is eligible to retain the contribution, the grant will be recognised in the statement of financial position as a liability until those conditions are satisfied.

Capital grants

Grant income received relating to the purchase of capital items is shown as unamortised capital grant and brought to account over the expected life of the asset in proportion to the related depreciation charge.

Interest revenue is recognised using the effective interest rate method using an appropriate interest rate.

All revenue is stated net of the amount of goods and services tax (GST).

(h) Goods and services Tax (GST)

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of GST, except where the amount of GST incurred is not recoverable from the Australian Taxation Office (ATO). Receivables and payables are stated inclusive of the amount of GST receivable or payable. The net amount of GST recoverable from, or payable to, the ATO is included with other receivables or payables in the statement of financial position.

Cash flows are presented in the Statement of Cash Flows on a gross basis, except for the GST component of investing and financing activities, which are disclosed as operating cash flows.

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Notes to the financial statements (continued) For the year ended 30 April 2025

(i) Accounts Payable and Other Payables

Accounts payable and other payables represent the liability outstanding at the end of the reporting period for goods and services received by the Association during the reporting period that remain unpaid. The balance is recognised as a current liability with the amounts normally paid within 30 days of recognition of the liability.

(j) Provisions

Provisions are recognised when the Association has a legal or constructive obligation, as a result of past events, for which it is probable that an outflow of economic benefits will result and that outflow can be reliably measured.

Provisions are measured using the best estimate of amounts required to settle the obligation at the end of the reporting period.

(k) Impairment of assets

At each reporting date, the Association reviews the carrying values of its tangible assets to determine whether there is any indication that those assets have been impaired. If such an indication exists, the recoverable amount of the asset, being the higher of the asset's fair value less costs to sell and value in use, is compared to the asset's carrying value. Any excess of the asset's carrying value over its recoverable amount is expensed to the Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income.

(I) Current and non-current classification

Assets and liabilities are presented in the Statement of Financial Position based on current and non-current classification.

An asset is classified as current when:

- · it is either expected to be realised or intended to be sold or consumed in the normal operating cycle;
- · it is held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- · it is expected to be realised within 12 months after the reporting period; or
- the asset is cash or cash equivalent unless restricted from being exchanged or used to settle a liability for at least 12 months after the reporting period.

All other assets are classified as non-current.

A liability is classified as current when:

- · it is either expected to be settled in the normal operating cycle;
- it is held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- · it is due to be settled within 12 months after the reporting period; or
- there is no unconditional right to defer the settlement of the liability for at least 12 months after the reporting period.

All other liabilities are classified as non-current.

(m) Comparative information

When required by Accounting Standards, comparatives have been adjusted to conform to changes in presentation for the current year.

(n) Significant accounting judgements, estimates and assumptions

The preparation of the financial statements requires the committee of management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the application of policies and reported amounts of assets, liabilities, income and expenses. The estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and other various factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis of making the judgements. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The Committee of management continually evaluates its judgements and estimates in relation to assets, liabilities, revenue and expenses. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Notes to the financial statements (continued) For the year ended 30 April 2025

NOTE 2 - AUDITOR'S REMUNERATION

During the financial year the following fees were paid or payable for services provide	d by the auditor of	
the Association:	2025	2024
	\$	\$
Audit services - Kidmans Partners Audit Pty Ltd		
Audit of the financial statements	4.100	4.000

NOTE 3 - EVENTS OCCURING AFTER THE REPORTING PERIOD

There have not been any material events between the reporting date and the date of signing of the financial statements by the Committee of Management.

No other matters or circumstances have occurred subsequent to year end that has significantly affect the operations of the Association.

NOTE 4 - REGISTERED OFFICE AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS

The Association's registered office and principal place of business is Foreshore 55 Western Parade, Point Leo VIC 3916.

NOTE 5 - CASH FLOW RECONCILIATION

Reconciliation of cash flow from operating activities with net current year surplus	2025	2024
	\$	\$
Current year surplus/(deficit) after income tax	110,140	150,300
Non-cash flows in current year surplus:		
Depreciation expense	76,091	72,877
Loss on sale of assets	-	1,603
Asset write-offs	3,783	2,744
Movement in unrealised gain reserve	6,260	8,818
Changes in assets and liabilities:		
(Increase)/decrease in accounts receivable and other debtors	-	160
(Increase)/decrease in inventories	(10,057)	(2,952)
(Increase)/decrease in other assets	(9,478)	6
(Increase)/decrease in work in progress	-	-
Increase/(decrease) in accounts payable and other liabilities	615	(1,569)
	177,354	231,987

Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. Statement by Members of the Committee of Management

The Committee of Management has determined that the association is not a reporting entity and that this special purpose financial report should be prepared in accordance with the accounting policies outlined in Note 1 to the Financial Statements.

In the opinion of the Committee of Management, the financial statements, comprising the Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income, Statement of Financial Position, Statement of Changes in Equity, Statement of Cash Flows and Notes to the Financial Statements are in accordance with the Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012 and:

- Present a true and fair view of the financial position of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. as at 30 April 2025 and its performance for the year ended on that date in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards and the Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Regulations 2022; and
- At the date of the statement, there are reasonable grounds to believe that Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. will be able to pay its debts as and when they fall due.

This statement is made in accordance with a resolution of the Committee of Management and is signed for and on behalf of the Committee by:

Name Julia O'Shaughnessy

Kim Ullian

Chairperson

Name Kim Williams Committee member

Dated: 8/6/2025



AUDITORS INDEPENDENCE DECLARATION UNDER SECTION 307C TO THE COMMITTEE OF GOVERNANCE OF POINT LEO SURF LIVE SAVING CLUB INC.

I declare that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, during the year ended 30 April 2025 there have been:

- i. no contraventions of the auditor independence requirements as set out in the *Corporations Act* 2001 in relation to the audit; and
- ii. no contraventions of any applicable code of professional conduct in relation to the audit.

Kidmans Partners Audit Pty Ltd

ABN: 46 143 986 841

John Petridis

Director

Dated 10 June 2025

Kidmans Partners Audit Pty Ltd



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE COMMITTEE MEMBERS OF POINT LEO SURF LIFE SAVING CLUB INC.

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. (the Association), which comprises the Statement of Financial Position as at 30 April 2025, the Statement of Profit or Loss and other Comprehensive Income, Statement of Members Funds, Statement of Cash Flows and the notes to the financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies and Statement by the Members of the Committee of Management.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Association as at 30 April 2025, and of its financial performance and its cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards (AASB's) to the extent described in Note 1, the Associations Incorporation Reform Act 2012 and the financial reporting requirements of the Australian Charities and Not-for-Profits Commission Act 2012.

Emphasis of Matter

Without qualification to the opinion expressed above, attention is drawn to the following matter:

1. As is common for Associations of this type, it is not practical for the Association to maintain an effective system of internal control over cash transactions, until their entry into the accounting records. Accordingly, our audit in relation to these activities was limited to the amount recorded.

Basis of Accounting

Without modifying our opinion, we draw attention to Note 1 to the financial report, which describes the basis of accounting. The financial report has been prepared for the purpose of fulfilling the Members of the Committee of Managements' financial reporting responsibilities under the *Associations Incorporation Reform Act 2012* and the *Australian Charities and Not-for-Profits Commission Act 2012*. As a result, the financial report may not be suitable for another purpose.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report.

We are independent of the Association in accordance with the independence requirements of Australian professional accounting bodies, of the *Associations Incorporation Reform Act 2012* and the *Australian Charities and Not-for-Profits Commission Act 2012*. We have fulfilled our ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Other Information

Management is responsible for the other information. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

Kidmans Partners Audit Pty Ltd

Suite 4, 255 Whitehorse Road, Balwyn, Victoria, Australia 3103

Postal Address: P.O. Box 718, Balwyn, Victoria, Australia 3103



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE COMMITTEE MEMBERS OF POINT LEO SURF LIFE SAVING CLUB INC. (CONTINUED)

In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and in doing so consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

Going concern

Management's use of the going concern basis of accounting appears to be appropriate and based on the audit evidence obtained, there is no material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Association's ability to continue as a going concern.

Responsibilities of Management and Those Charged with Governance for the Financial Statements Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards, and for such internal control as management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is responsible for assessing the Association's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless management either intends to liquidate the Association or cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so. Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the Association's financial reporting process.

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud and error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud
 or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that
 is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material
 misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve
 collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that
 are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the
 effectiveness of the Association's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by management.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of management's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE COMMITTEE MEMBERS OF POINT LEO SURF LIFE SAVING CLUB INC. (CONTINUED)

conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Association's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Association to cease to continue as a going concern.

• Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence and, where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

Kidmans Partners Audit Pty Ltd

ABN: 46 143 986 841

John Petridis Director 10 June 2025



COMPILATION REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF POINT LEO SURF LIFE SAVING CLUB INC.

We have compiled the accompanying additional information of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. for the year ended 30 April 2025. The additional information has been prepared to satisfy the information needs of the committee of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. in accordance with the accounting policies adopted in the preparation of the annual financial statements of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. for the year ended 30 April 2025, as described in Note 1 to the financial statements.

The Responsibility of the Committee

The committee of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. are solely responsible for the form and content of the additional information, the reliability, accuracy and completeness of the information used to compile it and for the determination that the basis of accounting used for its preparation is appropriate to meet their needs and appropriate for the purpose that the additional information was prepared.

Our Responsibility

On the basis of information provided to us by management we have compiled the accompanying additional information in accordance with the basis of accounting described above and APES 315 *Compilation of Financial Information*.

We have applied our professional expertise in accounting and financial reporting to compile the additional information in accordance with the basis of accounting described above. We have complied with the relevant ethical requirements of APES 110 Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants.

Disclaimer

Since our engagement is not an assurance engagement, we are not required to verify the reliability, accuracy or completeness of the information provided to us by management to compile the additional information or the appropriateness of the basis of accounting used for its preparation. Accordingly, we do not express an audit opinion or a review conclusion on the additional information.

The additional information was compiled exclusively for the benefit of the management and the committee of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. The additional information may not be suitable for other purposes. We do not accept responsibility for the contents of the additional information.

Kidmans Partners Pty Ltd

ABN: 46 143 987 222

Nathan Stiglich

Principal

10 June 2025

Kidmans Partners Pty Ltd

Suite 4, 255 Whitehorse Road, Balwyn, Victoria, Australia 3103 Postal Address: P.O. Box 718, Balwyn, Victoria, Australia 3103

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Detailed Profit and Loss Statement For the year ended 30 April 2025

	2025 \$	2024 \$
Income		
Gifts	40 -00	40.004
Sponsorships	19,733	19,291
Gifts & donations	48,568	77,883
Grants	20,062	41,406
Facilities		
Equipment	8,128	8,968
Club Rooms	4,441	2,909
Found Relation		
Fund Raising	07.075	07.000
Pt Leo Swim Classic	27,875	27,220
Functions	31,841	9,305
Sundry	18,298	18,403
Memberships		
Competition	34,481	28,916
Members	118,291	104,164
Training camps	9,505	35,639
Other income	7,096	5,925
Bar	12,240	7,650
Interest	58,755	32,228
Uniforms; clothing	114,748	94,017
Equipment Levy - Nippers	20,782	17,938
Profit on Disposal of Assets		1,603
Total income	554,844	533,465

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Detailed Profit and Loss Statement (Continued) For the year ended 30 April 2025

	2025	2024
	\$	\$
Expenses		
Accommodation	933	-
Accountant/Audit	4,000	3,800
Administration	15,280	7,187
Awards	4,606	4,125
Bank Charges	2,856	2,679
Bar Purchases	6,884	4,890
Cleaning	8,743	8,098
Club Repairs & Maintenance	15,720	10,697
Club Supplies & furnishings	1,239	656
Competition	38,825	38,000
Depreciation	76,091	72,877
Equipment Hire & Replacement	10,292	12,567
50/50 Equipment payments	-	1,000
Asset Written-Off	3,783	2,744
First Aid	970	43
Functions	48,619	17,589
GTF Grant	11,200	9,000
Information & Technology	10,458	5,009
Insurance	30,895	28,643
Patrol	1,978	6,512
Postage & Delivery	878	3,074
Printing & Reproduction	1,116	1,084
Registration & Licences	1,532	1,224
Sundry	22,659	10,481
Swim Classic	20,737	18,940
Training & Development	11,215	32,300
Uniforms	86,847	74,005
Utilities	6,348	5,941
Total expenses	444,704	383,165
Surplus	110,140	150,300
ourplus	110,170	100,000